### IN THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS HOUSTON DIVISION

In re:

STRIKE, LLC, et al.1

Debtors.

Chapter 11

Case No. 21-90054 (DRJ)

(Jointly Administered) Re. Docket No. 950,964

#### NOTICE OF FILING OF PLAN SUPPLEMENT

)

**PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT** on April 5, 2022, the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Texas (the "**Court**") entered an order [Docket No.950] (the "**Disclosure Statement Order**"): (a) authorizing the above-captioned debtors and debtors in possession (collectively, the "**Debtors**") to solicit votes on the *Modified Combined Disclosure Statement and Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Liquidation of Strike, LLC and Its Affiliated Debtors* [Docket No. 964] (as may be amended, supplemented, or modified from time to time and including all exhibits and supplements thereto, the "**Plan**" or "**Disclosure Statement**" or "**Plan and Disclosure Statement**," as applicable);<sup>2</sup> (b) conditionally approving the Disclosure Statement as containing "adequate information" pursuant to section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code; (c) approving the solicitation documents to be included in the solicitation packages; (d) approving procedures for soliciting, receiving, and tabulating votes on the Plan and for filing objections to the Plan; and (e) scheduling certain dates with respect thereto.

**PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE THAT** as contemplated by the Plan and the Disclosure Statement Order, the Debtors hereby file the Plan Supplement with the Court. The Plan Supplement contains the following documents (each as defined in the Plan and certain of which continue to be negotiated and will be filed in substantially final form prior to the Effective Date), as may be modified, amended, or supplemented from time to time.

Exhibit A Liquidating Trust Agreement

Exhibit B Preserved Estate Claims Schedule

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Debtors in these chapter 11 cases, along with the last four digits of each Debtors' federal tax identification number, are: Strike, LLC (2120); STH ShellCo LLC (f/k/a Strike Holdco, LLC) (0607); Delta Directional Drilling, LLC (9896); SGH ShellCo LLC (f/k/a Strike Global Holdings, LLC) (4661); CIS ShellCo LLC (f/k/a Capstone Infrastructure Services, LLC) (0161); and Crossfire, LLC (7582). The location of Debtor Strike, LLC's principal place of business and the Debtors' service address is: 460 Wildwood Forest Dr., Suite 350N, Spring, TX 77380. Additional information regarding this case may be obtained on the website of the Debtors' claims and noticing agent at https://dm.epiq11.com/StrikeLLC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Plan and Disclosure Statement or the Disclosure Statement Order, as applicable.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, under the Plan, the Debtors have the right to amend the documents contained in, and exhibits to, the Plan Supplement through the Effective Date. To the extent any material amendments are made, the Debtors may file revised versions of the attached Plan Supplement documents prior to the Effective Date.

**PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE THAT** the hearing at which the Court will consider final approval of the Disclosure Statement and confirmation of the Plan (the "**Combined Hearing**") will commence on **May 17, 2022 at 2:00 p.m. (prevailing Central Time**), before the Honorable Judge David R. Jones, in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Texas, located at 515 Rusk Street, Courtroom 404, Houston, Texas, 77002.

**PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE THAT** the deadline for filing objections to confirmation of the Plan, including with regard to the treatment of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases thereunder, and the adequacy of the Disclosure Statement is **May 9**, 2022 at 5:00 p.m. (prevailing Central Time) (the "Confirmation Objection Deadline"). Any objection to the relief sought at the Combined Hearing must: (a) be in writing; (b) comply with the Bankruptcy Rules and Bankruptcy Local Rules; (c) state, with particularity, the legal and factual bases for the objection and, if practicable, a proposed modification to the Plan (or related materials) that would resolve such objection; and (d) be filed with the Court on or before the Confirmation Objection Deadline.

**PLEASE TAKE FURTHER NOTICE THAT** if you would like to obtain copies of the Plan and Disclosure Statement, the Disclosure Statement Order, the Plan Supplement, or related documents, such materials are available free of charge on the Debtors' restructuring website at https://dm.epiq11.com/StrikeLLC, or for a fee via PACER at http://www.txs.uscourts.gov. You may also request paper or electronic copies of such materials by (a) writing to Strike, LLC c/o Epiq Corporate Restructuring, LLC, 10300 SW Allen Boulevard, Beaverton, OR 97005; (b) calling (855) 675-2860 (toll free) or +1 (503) 520-4488 (international) and requesting to speak with a member of the Solicitation Group; or (c) emailing strikeinfo@epiqglobal.com.

Houston, Texas Dated: May 2, 2022

/s/ Matthew D. Cavenaugh

JACKSON WALKER LLP

Matthew D. Cavenaugh (TX Bar No. 24062656) Kristhy Peguero (TX Bar No. 24102776) Genevieve Graham (TX Bar No. 24085340) 1401 McKinney Street, Suite 1900 Houston, Texas 77010 Telephone: (713) 752-4200 Facsimile: (713) 752-4221 Email: mcavenaugh@jw.com Email: kpeguero@jw.com Email: ggraham@jw.com

Co-Counsel to the Debtors and Debtors in Possession

#### WHITE & CASE LLP

Thomas E Lauria (TX Bar No. 11998025) Matthew C. Brown (admitted *pro hac vice*) Fan B. He (admitted *pro hac vice*) Gregory L. Warren (admitted *pro hac vice*) Nicolas Abbattista (admitted pro hac vice) 200 South Biscayne Boulevard, Suite 900 Miami, FL 33131 Telephone: (305) 371-2700 Email: tlauria@whitecase.com Email: fhe@whitecase.com Email: fhe@whitecase.com Email: gregory.warren@whitecase.com Email: nick.abbattista@whitecase.com

Andrew F. O'Neill (admitted *pro hac vice*) 111 South Wacker Drive, Suite 5100 Chicago, IL 60606 Telephone: (312) 881-5400 Email: aoneill@whitecase.com

Charles Koster (admitted *pro hac vice*) 609 Main Street, Suite 2900 Houston, TX 77002 Telephone: (713) 496-9700 Email: charles.koster@whitecase.com

Aaron Colodny (admitted *pro hac vice*) R.J. Szuba (admitted *pro hac vice*) 555 South Flower Street, Suite 2700 Los Angeles, CA 90071 Telephone: (213) 620-7700 Email: aaron.colodny@whitecase.com Email: rj.szuba@whitecase.com

Counsel to the Debtors and Debtors in Possession

# Exhibit A

Liquidating Trust Agreement

#### LIQUIDATING TRUST AGREEMENT

This LIQUIDATING TRUST AGREEMENT is made this [•] day of May, 2022 (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), by and among Strike, LLC ("<u>Strike</u>") on behalf of itself and the other Debtors, as settlors, and Redan Advisors LLC, as trustee of the Liquidating Trust referred to herein (in such capacity, the "<u>Liquidating Trustee</u>"), and creates and establishes the Liquidating Trust (the "<u>Liquidating Trust</u>") referenced herein in order to facilitate the implementation of the plan of liquidiation (the "<u>Plan</u>") as set forth in the *Modified Combined Disclosure Statement and Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Liquidation of Strike, LLC and Its Affiliated Debtors* dated April 4, 2022 (as the same may be amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with the terms and provisions thereof and including the Plan Supplement). Each Debtor and the Liquidating Trustee are sometimes referred to herein individually as a "<u>Party</u>" and, collectively, as the "<u>Parties</u>."

#### RECITALS

WHEREAS, each of the Debtors filed a voluntary petition for relief (collectively, the "<u>Chapter 11 Cases</u>") under chapter 11 of title 11 of the United States Code (the "<u>Bankruptcy</u> <u>Code</u>") on December 6, 2021 (the "<u>Petition Date</u>") in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Texas (the "<u>Bankruptcy Court</u>"); and

WHEREAS, on May [•], 2022, the Bankruptcy Court entered its order confirming the Plan (the "<u>Confirmation Order</u>"); and

WHEREAS, the Plan provides, among other things, as of the effective date of the Plan (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), for (a) the creation and establishment of the Liquidating Trust for the benefit of holders of Class A Trust Interests and Class B Trust Interests (such interests, collectively, the "<u>Liquidating Trust Interests</u>" and such holders, collectively, the "<u>Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries</u>"), (b) the automatic transfer to the Liquidating Trust of the Liquidating Trust Assets, as well as the rights and powers of each Debtor in such Liquidating Trust Assets, free and clear of all Claims, and (c) the prosecution and settlement of the Preserved Estate Claims by the Liquidating Trustee and the distribution of the proceeds therefrom to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, in accordance with the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, except to the extent otherwise provided in this Agreement with respect to the Disputed Claims Reserves, the Liquidating Trust is intended to qualify as (i) a "liquidating trust" pursuant to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>IRC</u>") and the regulations promulgated thereunder ("<u>Treasury Regulations</u>"), including Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d), with no objective to continue or engage in the conduct of a trade or another business, except to the extent reasonably necessary to, and consistent with, the purpose of the Liquidating Trust and (ii) as a "grantor trust" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, pursuant to sections 671-677 of the IRC; and

WHEREAS, the Liquidating Trust shall not be deemed a successor in interest of the Debtors for any purpose other than as specifically set forth in the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement, and upon the transfer by the Debtors of the Liquidating Trust Assets to the

Liquidating Trust, neither the Debtors nor the Wind-Down Debtors will have a reversionary or further interest in or with respect to the Liquidating Trust Assets or the Liquidating Trust; and

WHEREAS, the Liquidating Trustee shall have all powers necessary to implement the provisions of this Agreement and administer the Liquidating Trust as provided herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, pursuant to the Plan and the Confirmation Order, in consideration of the promises, the mutual agreements of the Parties contained herein, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged and affirmed, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

# ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

For all purposes of this Agreement, capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Plan.

# ARTICLE II ESTABLISHMENT OF THE LIQUIDATING TRUST

2.1 <u>Establishment of the Liquidating Trust and Appointment of the Liquidating Trustee</u> and the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee.

(a) The Debtors and the Liquidating Trustee, pursuant to the Plan and the Confirmation Order and in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code, hereby establish a trust on behalf of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, which shall be known as the "Strike Liquidating Trust," on the terms set forth herein. In connection with the exercise of the Liquidating Trustee's powers hereunder, the Liquidating Trustee may use this name or such variation thereof as the Liquidating Trustee sees fit.

(b) The Liquidating Trustee is hereby appointed as trustee of the Liquidating Trust effective as of the Effective Date.

The initial members of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (each (c)such Person and any other Person appointed to be a member of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee pursuant to this Agreement, a "Member") are identified on Exhibit A hereto and were appointed by the Committee, in consultation with the Debtors and AIPCF VII LLC ("AIP"), pursuant to the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if no Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee has been appointed by the Committee as of the Effective Date, then at any time during the term of this Agreement, the Majority Holders shall have the right to establish the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee and to appoint the Members thereof as set forth below and in Section 7.1 hereof. In the event that the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee has not been established at any time and from time to time, then all references herein to the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall be deemed to be omitted and not effective in any respect (including in Article VII) unless and until the Majority Holders shall have appointed the Members thereof in accordance with this Section 2.1(c). At all times a majority of the Members of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, if established, shall be "United States persons" as such term is defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the IRC. "Majority Holders" means (i) prior to the satisfaction of the GUC

Threshold Distribution Condition, holders of a majority in aggregate dollar amount of the then outstanding Class A Trust Interests and holders of a majority in aggregate dollar amount of the then outstanding Class B Trust Interests, each as a separate class, and (ii) after satisfaction of the GUC Threshold Distribution Condition, holders of a majority in aggregate dollar amount of the then outstanding Liquidating Trust Interests as a single class.

(d) The Liquidating Trustee agrees to accept and hold the Liquidating Trust Assets in trust for the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement, and shall serve at the direction of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed) in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, including Section 7.2 hereof.

(e) The Liquidating Trustee and each successor trustee serving from time to time hereunder shall have all the rights, powers, and duties as set forth herein.

(f) The Liquidating Trustee is, and any successor trustee serving from time to time hereunder shall be, a "United States person" as such term is defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the IRC.

(g) The Liquidating Trustee and the Members may serve without bond.

(h) Subject to the terms of this Agreement, any action by the Liquidating Trustee and/or the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee that affects the interests of more than one Liquidating Trust Beneficiary shall be binding and conclusive on all Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries even if such Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries have different or conflicting interests.

### 2.2 <u>Transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets</u>.

Pursuant to the Plan, as of the Effective Date, the Debtors shall irrevocably (a) transfer, assign and deliver, and (except as provided for federal, state and local income tax purposes in Sections 2.2(h), 2.6 and 9.1 hereof) shall be deemed to have transferred, assigned and delivered, to the Liquidating Trust, without recourse, all of their respective rights, title and interest in the Liquidating Trust Assets, free and clear of all Liens, Claims, encumbrances and Interests (legal, beneficial or otherwise) for the benefit of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, including, without limitation, all attorney-client privileges, work-product privileges, accountant-client privileges and any other evidentiary privileges or immunity in respect of the Liquidating Trust Assets that, prior to the Effective Date, belonged to the Debtors pursuant to applicable federal, state and other law, which shall vest in the Liquidating Trust, in trust, and, consistent with sections 1123(a)(5)(B) and 1123(b)(3)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code, for the sole benefit of the Liquidating Trust and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries; provided, however, that the Debtors shall not be deemed to have transferred any documents, information or privileges related to any claims or causes of action that are released under the Plan; provided further, that the foregoing proviso shall not prevent the transfer of any documents, information or privileges to the extent that any such documents, information or privileges also relate to Liquidating Trust Assets. The Debtors shall have no claim to, right, or interest in, whether direct, residual, contingent or otherwise, the Liquidating Trust Assets once such assets have been transferred to the Liquidating Trust. Notwithstanding anything

to the contrary herein, the licenses and permits held by the Debtors as of the Effective Date shall remain property of the Wind-Down Debtors and be subject to the Transition Services Agreement.

From and after the Effective Date, the Parties shall provide reasonable (b) access to copies of the Debtors', the Estates' and Wind-Down Debtors' records and information relating to the Liquidating Trust Assets that are in the possession or control of any of such Parties, including electronic records or documents, copies of which shall be provided to the Liquidating Trust and its advisors, at the cost and expense of the Liquidating Trust, all in compliance with applicable law. From and after the Effective Date, pursuant to the Plan and the Confirmation Order, the Purchaser and its subsidiaries agreed to provide commercially reasonable access to any relevant documents, information or personnel reasonably requested by the Liquidating Trust in connection with carrying out its responsibilities under the Plan and this Agreement so long as such access is not disruptive to normal business operations, and the Purchaser agreed to preserve, for the benefit of the Liquidating Trust, all records and documents (including all electronic records or documents) related to any Liquidating Trust Assets, including Preserved Estate Claims or Claims against the Debtors' Estates, until such time as the Liquidating Trustee notifies the Purchaser in writing that such records are no longer required to be preserved or all necessary and available records and documents have been provided to the Liquidating Trustee (it being understood that neither the Purchaser nor its subsidiaries shall have any liabilities, obligations or responsibilities under this Agreement). Following the Effective Date, the Parties shall use their reasonable best efforts to enter into a written agreement memorializing the common legal interest that exists among the Parties. For the avoidance of doubt, the failure of the Parties to enter into a formal written common interest agreement shall not operate to waive any common legal interests that exist among the Parties or otherwise constitute a breach of this Agreement.

(c) The Debtors, the Estates, the Wind-Down Debtors and any party under their control shall: (i) execute and/or deliver any instruments, documents, books, and records (including those maintained in electronic format and original documents as may be needed); and (ii) take, or cause to be taken, such further actions necessary to evidence or effectuate the transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets to the Liquidating Trust.

(d) The Debtors, the Estates, the Wind-Down Debtors and any party under the control of such parties shall promptly transfer or make readily available to the Liquidating Trustee and its advisors all records, documents, information, and work product in respect of the Preserved Estate Claims (including all electronic records, documents, information and work product) (the "<u>Preserved Estate Claims Materials</u>") in the possession of the Debtors or the Wind-Down Debtors.

(e) The Debtors, the Estates, the Wind-Down Debtors and any party under the control of such Parties shall take, or cause to be taken, all such further actions as the Liquidating Trustee may reasonably request (including, with respect to reasonably cooperating with the Liquidating Trustee for requests for telephone conferences, interviews, and appearances of current and former directors, officers, employees, agents and professionals as witnesses (by affidavits, at depositions, and at hearings/trials, as necessary) and by providing the last known address of any such individual, to the extent reflected in the books and records of Debtors, the Estates or the Wind-Down Debtors and to the extent permissible under applicable law), in each case in order to permit the Liquidating Trustee to investigate, prosecute, protect and preserve all Preserved Estate Claims.

(f) To the extent reasonably requested by the Liquidating Trustee, the Debtors shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the professionals retained by the Debtors during the Chapter 11 Cases (the "<u>Strike Professionals</u>") to, subject to any applicable professional rules of responsibility or any non-transferred Privileges, use commercially reasonable efforts to cooperate with the Liquidating Trustee in the investigation and prosecution of the Preserved Estate Claims, including, without limitation, by providing access to those attorneys, accountants and other professionals with knowledge of matters relevant to the Preserved Estate Claims. The Strike Professionals shall be reimbursed by the Liquidating Trust for any reasonable and documented fees and out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Strike Professionals in connection with such cooperation by the Strike Professionals.

(g) Subject to Section 5.1, all of the proceeds received by the Liquidating Trust from the pursuit of any Preserved Estate Claims shall be added to the Liquidating Trust Assets and held as a part thereof (and title thereto shall be vested in the Liquidating Trust).

(h) For all federal, state and local income tax purposes, all parties (including, without limitation, the Debtors, the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries) shall treat the transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets to the Liquidating Trust in accordance with Section 9.1 hereof.

(i) Such transfers pursuant to the Plan shall be exempt from any stamp, real estate transfer, mortgage reporting, sales, use or other similar tax, pursuant to and to the extent permitted under section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code.

2.3 <u>Privileges</u>.

(a) All attorney-client privileges, work product protections and other privileges, immunities or protections from disclosure (the "<u>Privileges</u>") held by any one or more of the Debtors (including any pre-petition or post-petition committee or subcommittee of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of any of the Debtors and their predecessors) and the Committee (together the "<u>Privilege Transfer Parties</u>") related in any way to the Liquidating Trust Assets and the purpose of the Liquidating Trust (the "<u>Transferred Privileged Information</u>") are hereby transferred and assigned to the Liquidating Trust. The Transferred Privileged Information shall include documents and information of all manner, whether oral, written, or digital, and whether or not previously disclosed or discussed. For the avoidance of doubt, the Privileges shall include any right to preserve or enforce a privilege that arises from any joint defense, common interest, or similar agreement involving any of the Privilege Transfer Parties.

(b) The foregoing transfer and assignment shall vest the Privileges concerning the Transferred Privileged Information exclusively in the Liquidating Trust, consistent with sections 1123(a)(5)(B) and 1123(b)(3)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code, for the sole benefit of the Liquidating Trust and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries. The Liquidating Trust shall have the exclusive authority and sole discretion to maintain the Privileges and keep the Transferred Privileged Information confidential, or waive any Privileges and/or disclose and/or use in litigation or any proceeding any or all of the Transferred Privileged Information.

(c) The Privilege Transfer Parties agree to take all necessary actions to effectuate the transfer of such Privileges, and to provide to the Liquidating Trust without the necessity of a subpoena all Transferred Privileged Information in their respective possession, custody, or control. The Liquidating Trust is further expressly authorized to formally or informally request or subpoena documents, testimony or other information that would constitute Transferred Privileged Information from any persons, including attorneys, professionals, consultants and experts that may possess Transferred Privileged Information, and no such person may object to the production to the Liquidating Trust of such Transferred Privileged Information on the basis of a Privilege held by a Privilege Transfer Party. Until and unless the Liquidating Trust makes a determination in its sole discretion to waive any Privilege, Transferred Privileged Information shall be produced solely to the Liquidating Trust or as required by law. For the avoidance of doubt, this Subsection is subject in all respects to Section 2.3(a) of this Trust Agreement.

(d) Pursuant to, inter alia, Federal Rule of Evidence 502(d), no Privileges shall be waived by the transfer and assignment of the Privileges or the production of any Transferred Privileged Information to the Liquidating Trust or any of its respective employees, professionals or representatives, or by disclosure of such Transferred Privileged Information between the Privilege Transfer Parties, on the one hand, and the Liquidating Trust, on the other hand, or any of their respective employees, professionals or representatives.

(e) If a Privilege Transfer Party, the Liquidating Trust, any of their respective employees, professionals or representatives or any other person inadvertently produces or discloses Transferred Privileged Information to any third party, such production shall not be deemed to destroy any of the Privileges, or be deemed a waiver of any confidentiality protections afforded to such Transferred Privileged Information. In such circumstances, the disclosing party shall promptly upon discovery of the production notify the Liquidating Trust of the production and shall demand of all recipients of the inadvertently disclosed Transferred Privileged Information that they return or confirm the destruction of such materials.

(f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in <u>Section 2.3</u>, for the avoidance of doubt, no Privilege or Transferred Privileged Information related to any claims or causes of action that have been released under the Plan shall be deemed to have been transferred or assigned to the Liquidating Trust, *provided however*, that the foregoing shall not prevent the transfer of any Privilege or Transferred Privileged Information to the extent that such Privilege or Transferred Privileged Information also relates to Liquidating Trust Assets.

2.4 <u>Payment of Fees and Expenses</u>. The Liquidating Trust may incur any reasonable and necessary expenses in connection with the performance of its obligations under the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement, including fees and expenses incurred to monetize the Liquidating Trust Assets and pursue the Preserved Estate Claims and in connection with retaining professionals, consultants and advisors to aid it in fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement and the Plan ("<u>Liquidating Trust Professionals</u>"). All reasonable, documented, out-of-pocket fees, expenses, and costs of the Liquidating Trust shall be paid from the Liquidating Trust Reserve, and solely be the obligation of, the Liquidating Trust. The Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries shall have no obligation to provide any funding with respect to the Liquidating Trust. 2.5 <u>Title to the Liquidating Trust Assets</u>. The transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets to the Liquidating Trust pursuant to Section 2.2 hereof is being made for the sole benefit, and on behalf, of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries. Upon the transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets to the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trust shall succeed to all of the Debtors', the Estates' and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries' rights, title and interest in the Liquidating Trust Assets and no other Person shall have any interest, legal, beneficial or otherwise, in the Liquidating Trust or the Liquidating Trust Assets upon the assignment and transfer of such assets to the Liquidating Trust.

### 2.6 <u>Nature and Purpose of the Liquidating Trust</u>.

(a) <u>Purpose</u>. The Liquidating Trust is organized and established as a trust pursuant to which the Liquidating Trustee, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, shall implement the Plan with respect to all Debtors on behalf, and for the benefit, of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries. The Liquidating Trust shall (i) serve as a mechanism for prosecuting all Preserved Estate Claims, resolving all Disputed Claims, monetizing the Liquidating Trust Assets, distributing the Liquidating Trust Proceeds and closing the Chapter 11 Cases, in each case, in accordance with the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement and (ii) liquidate and administer the Liquidating Trust Assets in accordance with Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d), with no objective to continue or engage in the conduct of a trade or any other business, except to the extent reasonably necessary to, and consistent with, the purpose of the Liquidating Trust.

This Agreement is intended to create a trust and a trust Relationship. (b)relationship and to be governed and construed in all respects as a trust. Subject to Section 4.11(y), the Liquidating Trust is not intended to be, and shall not be deemed to be, or be treated as, a general partnership, limited partnership, joint venture, corporation, joint stock company or association, nor shall the Liquidating Trustee, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (or any Member thereof) or the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries for any purpose be, or be deemed to be or treated in any way whatsoever to be, liable or responsible hereunder as partners or joint venturers. The relationship of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, on the one hand, to the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, on the other hand, shall be solely that of a beneficiary of a trust and shall not be deemed a principal and agency relationship, and their rights shall be limited to those conferred upon them by the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of a final determination under section 1313(a) of the IRC that the Liquidating Trust does not qualify as a grantor trust, the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries and the Liquidating Trustee intend that the Liquidating Trust be treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and will take all actions reaosnably necessary to cause the Liquidating Trust to be treated as such.

(c) <u>No Waiver of Claims</u>. In accordance with section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, including, for the avoidance of doubt, Article VIII.E of the Plan, the Liquidating Trustee may enforce all rights to commence and pursue, as appropriate, any and all Preserved Estate Claims and objections to and resolution of Disputed Claims after the Effective Date. No Person or Entity may rely on the absence of a specific reference in the Plan to any Claim against it as any indication that the Liquidating Trustee will not pursue any and all Preserved Estate Claims against such Person or Entity; nor may any Person or Entity rely on the absence of a specific reference in the Plan to any Disputed Claim or

Interest as any indication that the Liquidating Trustee will not pursue any objections thereto. The Liquidating Trustee expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims for later adjudication, resolution, abandonment, settlement, and, therefore, no preclusion doctrine, including the doctrines of res judicata, collateral estoppel, issue preclusion, claim preclusion, estoppel (judicial, equitable, or otherwise) or laches, shall apply to such Preserved Estate Claims upon, after or as a consequence of the Confirmation Order.

2.7 Appointment as Representative. Pursuant to section 1123(b)(3)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code, the Liquidating Trustee shall be the duly appointed representative of the Estates for certain limited purposes and, as such, to the extent provided herein, the Liquidating Trustee succeeds to the rights and powers of a trustee in bankruptcy solely with respect to prosecution, resolution and settlement of the Preserved Estate Claims and the Disputed Claims. To the extent that any of the Preserved Estate Claims or any right to prosecute, settle or dispose of a Disputed Claim or Interest cannot be transferred to the Liquidating Trust because of a restriction on transferability under applicable non-bankruptcy law that is not superseded or preempted by section 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code or any other provision of the Bankruptcy Code, such Preserved Estate Claims and rights shall be deemed to have been retained by the Debtors and the Wind-Down Debtors (other than for tax purposes) and the Liquidating Trustee shall be deemed to have been designated as a representative of the Debtors to the extent provided herein pursuant to section 1123(b)(3)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code solely to enforce and pursue such Preserved Estate Claims on behalf of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, and the Estates for the benefit of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries or settle or otherwise dispose of Disputed Claims. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all Liquidating Trust Proceeds shall be distributed to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries consistent with the provisions of the Plan, Confirmation Order, and this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, any of the Preserved Estate Claims subject to this Section 2.7 shall be treated by the Parties for U.S. federal, state and local income tax purposes as a disposition of the Preserved Estate Claims and Disputed Claims by the Debtors as described in Section 2.2 herein.

2.8 <u>Valuation of the Liquidating Trust Assets</u>. As soon as reasonably practicable following the establishment of the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee shall determine the value of the Liquidating Trust Assets transferred to the Liquidating Trust, based on the good-faith determination of the Liquidating Trustee, and the Liquidating Trustee shall apprise, in writing, the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries of such valuation. The valuation shall be used consistently by all Parties (including the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries) for all federal income tax purposes. In connection with the preparation of the valuation contemplated hereby and by the Plan, the Liquidating Trust shall be entitled to retain such Liquidating Trust Professionals as the Liquidating Trustee shall determine to be appropriate or necessary in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, and the Liquidating Trustee shall take such other actions in connection therewith as it determines to be appropriate or necessary. The Liquidating Trust shall bear all of the reasonable costs and expenses incurred in connection with determining such value, including the fees and expenses of any Liquidating Trust Professionals retained in connection therewith.

# ARTICLE III LIQUIDATING TRUST INTERESTS

3.1 <u>Liquidating Trust Interests</u>. On the date hereof, the Liquidating Trust shall issue the Liquidating Trust Interests to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries in accordance with the terms

of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement. The Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries shall be entitled to distributions from the Liquidating Trust Proceeds in accordance with the terms of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement. The beneficial interests in the Liquidating Trust will be represented by book entries on the books and records of the Liquidating Trust. The Liquidating Trust will not issue any certificate or certificates to evidence any beneficial interests in the Liquidating Trust.

3.2 <u>Interests Beneficial Only</u>. The ownership of the beneficial interests in the Liquidating Trust shall not entitle the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries to any title in or to the Liquidating Trust Assets as such (which title shall be vested in the Liquidating Trust) or to any right to call for a partition or division of the Liquidating Trust Assets or to require an accounting.

Transferability of Liquidating Trust Interests. No transfer, assignment, pledge, 3.3 hypothecation or other disposition of a Liquidating Trust Interest may be effected until (i) the Liquidating Trustee has received such legal advice or other information that it, in its sole and absolute discretion, deems necessary to assure that any such disposition shall not cause the Liquidating Trust to be subject to entity-level taxation for U.S. federal, state or local income tax purposes, and (ii) either (x) the Liquidating Trustee has received such legal advice or other information that it, in its sole and absolute discretion, deems necessary or appropriate to assure that any such disposition shall not require the Liquidating Trust to comply with the registration and reporting requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "TIA"), or the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "Investment Company Act"), or (y) the Liquidating Trustee and, if appointed, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, acting unanimously, have determined, in their sole and absolute discretion, to cause the Liquidating Trust to become a public reporting company and/or make periodic reports under the Exchange Act in order to enable such disposition to be made. In the event that any such disposition is allowed, the Liquidating Trustee may add such restrictions upon transfer and other terms and conditions of the disposition as are deemed necessary or appropriate by the Liquidating Trustee, with the advice of counsel, to permit or facilitate such disposition under applicable securities and other laws.

# 3.4 <u>Registry of Beneficial Interests</u>.

(a) The Liquidating Trustee shall appoint a registrar, which may be the Liquidating Trustee (the "<u>Registrar</u>"), for the purpose of recording ownership of the Liquidating Trust Interests as herein provided. For its services hereunder, the Registrar, unless it is the Liquidating Trustee, shall be entitled to receive reasonable compensation from the Liquidating Trust as a cost of administering the Liquidating Trust.

(b) The Liquidating Trustee shall cause to be kept at the office of the Registrar, or at such other place or places as shall be designated by the Registrar from time to time and acceptable to the Liquidating Trustee, a registry of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries (the "<u>Trust Register</u>"), which shall be maintained pursuant to such reasonable regulations as the Liquidating Trustee and the Registrar may prescribe. The Trust Register shall be made available to Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries upon three (3) Business Days' written notice to the Liquidating Trustee.

Exemption from Registration. The Parties hereto intend that the rights of the 3.5 Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries arising under this Liquidating Trust shall not be "securities" under applicable laws, but none of the Parties represent or warrant that such rights shall not be securities or shall be entitled to exemption from registration under applicable securities laws. If such rights constitute securities, the Parties hereto intend for the exemption from registration provided by section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code and under applicable securities laws to apply to the issuance of the Liquidating Trust Interests to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries under the Plan. Subject to Section 3.3 hereof, the Liquidating Trustee may amend this Agreement in accordance with Article XI hereof to make such changes as are deemed necessary or appropriate, with the advice of counsel, to ensure that the Liquidating Trust is not subject to registration and/or reporting requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, the TIA or the Investment Company Act. Except as provided in Sections 2.1(c) and Articles VI and VII, the Liquidating Trust Interests shall not have consent or voting rights or otherwise confer on the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries any rights similar to the rights of a shareholder of a corporation in respect of any actions taken or to be taken by the Liquidating Trustee in connection with the Liquidating Trust. Subject to Section 3.3 hereof, neither the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee nor the Liquidating Trustee shall take any action to establish or support the establishment of an active trading market with respect to the Liquidating Trust Interests.

3.6 <u>Effect of Death, Incapacity or Bankruptcy</u>. The death, incapacity or bankruptcy of any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary during the term of the Liquidating Trust shall not (i) operate to terminate the Liquidating Trust, (ii) entitle the representatives or creditors of the deceased, incapacitated or bankrupt party to an accounting, (iii) entitle the representatives or creditors of the deceased, incapacitated or bankrupt party to take any action in the Bankruptcy Court or elsewhere for the distribution of the Liquidating Trust Assets or for a partition thereof, or (iv) otherwise affect the rights and obligations of any of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries under this Agreement.

3.7 <u>Change of Address</u>. Any Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries may, after the Effective Date, select an alternative distribution address by providing notice to the Liquidating Trustee or, as applicable, the Registrar, identifying such alternative distribution address. Such notification shall be effective only upon receipt by the Liquidating Trustee or, as applicable, the Registrar. Absent actual receipt of such notice by the Liquidating Trustee or, as applicable, the Registrar, the Liquidating Trustee shall not recognize any such change of distribution address.

3.8 <u>Absolute Owners</u>. The Liquidating Trustee may deem and treat any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary reflected as the owner of a Liquidating Trust Interest on the applicable Trust Register as the absolute owner thereof for the purposes of receiving distributions and payments on account thereof, for federal and state income tax purposes and for all other purposes whatsoever.

3.9 <u>Standing</u>. No Liquidating Trust Beneficiary shall have standing to direct the Liquidating Trustee to do or not to do any act or to institute any action or proceeding at law or in equity against any party upon or with respect to the Liquidating Trust Assets.

#### ARTICLE IV RIGHTS, POWERS AND DUTIES OF LIQUIDATING TRUSTEE

Role of the Liquidating Trustee. In furtherance of and consistent with the purpose 4.1 of the Liquidating Trust and the Plan, subject to the terms and conditions contained in the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement, the Liquidating Trustee shall (i) receive, manage, supervise and protect the Liquidating Trust Assets upon the receipt of same by the Liquidating Trust on behalf of and for the benefit of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries; (ii) investigate, analyze, prosecute and, if necessary and appropriate, settle and compromise the Preserved Estate Claims and any objections to the Disputed Claims; (iii) prepare and file all required tax returns and pay all taxes and all other obligations of the Liquidating Trust; (iv) liquidate and convert the Liquidating Trust Assets to Cash and make distributions to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries in accordance with Section 4.7 herein; (v) close the Chapter 11 Cases; and (v) have all such other responsibilities as may be vested in the Liquidating Trustee pursuant to the Plan, the Confirmation Order, this Agreement, and all other applicable orders of the Bankruptcy Court, including, but not limited to, establishment of the Liquidating Trust Reserve. All decisions and duties with respect to the Liquidating Trust and the Liquidating Trust Assets to be made and fulfilled, respectively, by the Liquidating Trustee shall be carried out in accordance with the Plan, the Confirmation Order, this Agreement and all other applicable orders of the Bankruptcy Court. In all circumstances, the Liquidating Trustee shall act in the best interests of all Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries and in furtherance of the purpose of the Liquidating Trust, and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to prosecute, settle or otherwise resolve the Preserved Estate Claims and to make timely distributions of any Liquidating Trust Proceeds realized therefrom and to otherwise monetize the Liquidating Trust Assets and not unreasonably prolong the duration of the Liquidating Trust.

4.2 <u>Power to Contract</u>. In furtherance of the purpose of the Liquidating Trust, and except as otherwise specifically restricted in the Plan, Confirmation Order, or this Agreement, the Liquidating Trustee shall have the right and power on behalf of the Liquidating Trust, and also may cause the Liquidating Trust, to enter into any covenants or agreements binding the Liquidating Trust, and to execute, acknowledge and deliver any and all instruments that are necessary or deemed by the Liquidating Trustee to be consistent with and advisable in furthering the purpose of the Liquidating Trust.

4.3 <u>Ultimate Right to Act Based on Advice of Counsel or Other Professionals</u>. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to prevent the Liquidating Trustee from taking or refraining to take any action on behalf of the Liquidating Trust that, based upon the advice of counsel or other professionals, the Liquidating Trustee determines in good faith that it is obligated to take or to refrain from taking in the performance of any duty that the Liquidating Trustee may owe the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries or any other Person pursuant to the Plan, Confirmation Order, or this Agreement.

4.4 <u>Responsibility for Administration of Administrative Claims, Priority Tax Claims,</u> <u>Priority Non-Tax Claims, Secured Claims and Class 3 Claims</u>. From and after the Effective Date, the Liquidating Trust shall be responsible for administering and paying distributions provided for under the Plan to the holders of Allowed Administrative Claims, Allowed Priority Tax Claims, Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claims and Allowed Secured Claims not paid by the Debtors on or prior to the Effective Date and to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries. Except as expressly provided otherwise in and subject to the terms of the Plan (including, without limitation, with respect to Post-Petition Trade Claims), except to the extent the applicable Claims have been previously Allowed prior to the Effective Date, the Liquidating Trust shall control and effectuate the Claims reconciliation process, including to object to, seek to subordinate, compromise or settle any Claims, without any further notice to or action, order or approval by the Bankruptcy Court, and to assert all applicable defenses of the Debtors and their Estates. The Liquidating Trust shall be entitled to assert all of the Debtors' and the Estates rights under, without limitation, section 558 of the Bankruptcy Code. The Trust may also seek estimation of any Claims under and subject to section 502(c) of the Bankruptcy Code.

#### 4.5 Authority to Prosecute and Settle Preserved Estate Claims.

(a) Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the Plan, and the Confirmation Order, the Liquidating Trustee shall prosecute, pursue, compromise, settle, or abandon any and all Preserved Estate Claims that have not already been resolved as of the Effective Date. The Liquidating Trustee, upon direction by the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed), shall have the absolute right to pursue, not pursue, release, abandon, and/or settle any and all Preserved Estate Claims (including any counterclaims asserted against the Liquidating Trust) as it determines in the best interests of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, and consistent with the purposes of the Liquidating Trust, and shall have no liability for the outcome of its decision; *provided, however*, that the Liquidating Trustee shall have the power and authority to pursue, not pursue, release, abandon and/or settle any and all Preserved Estate Claims with a value of less than \$250,000 without any approval by the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed).

(b) To the extent that any action has been taken to prosecute or otherwise resolve any Preserved Estate Claims prior to the Effective Date by the Debtors, on the Effective Date, the Liquidating Trustee shall be substituted for the Debtors in connection therewith in accordance with Rule 25 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, made applicable to the Liquidating Trust by Bankruptcy Rule 7025, and the caption with respect to such pending litigation shall be changed to the following, at the option of the Liquidating Trust: "[Name of Trustee], as Trustee for the Strike Liquidating Trust v. [Defendant]" or "Strike Liquidating Trust v. [Defendant]." Without limiting the foregoing, the Liquidating Trustee shall take any and all actions necessary or prudent to intervene as plaintiff, movant or additional party, as appropriate, with respect to any applicable Claim. For purposes of exercising its powers, the Liquidating Trustee shall be deemed to be a representative of the Estates pursuant to section 1123(b)(3)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code.

(c) Subject to Section 4.5(a), any determinations by the Liquidating Trustee, with regard to the amount or timing of settlement or other disposition of any Preserved Estate Claims settled in accordance with the terms of this Agreement shall be conclusive and binding on the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries and all other parties in interest following the entry of an order of a court of competent jurisdiction (including, as relevant, a Final Order issued by the Bankruptcy Court) approving such settlement or other disposition, to the extent any such order is required to be obtained to enforce any such determinations.

Liquidation of Liquidating Trust Assets. The Liquidating Trustee, in the exercise 4.6 of its reasonable business judgment, shall, in an expeditious but orderly manner and subject to the other provisions of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement (including Section 2.2), liquidate and convert to Cash the Liquidating Trust Assets, make timely distributions in accordance with the terms of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement, and not unduly prolong the existence of the Liquidating Trust. The Liquidating Trustee shall exercise reasonable business judgment and liquidate the Liquidating Trust Assets to maximize net recoveries to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, provided, however, that the Liquidating Trustee shall be entitled to take into consideration the risks, timing, and costs of potential actions in making determinations as to the methodologies to be employed to maximize such recoveries. Such liquidations may be accomplished through the prosecution, compromise and settlement, abandonment or dismissal of any or all of the Preserved Estate Claims or otherwise or through the sale or other disposition of the Liquidating Trust Assets (in whole or in combination). Pursuant to an agreed-upon budget in accordance with Section 4.14(b) of this Agreement, if any, the Liquidating Trustee may incur any reasonable and necessary expenses in connection with the liquidation of the Liquidating Trust Assets and distribution of the Liquidating Trust Proceeds.

### 4.7 <u>Distributions</u>.

(a) The Liquidating Trustee shall make distributions of the Liquidating Trust Proceeds to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries only in accordance with the terms of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement, net of any applicable Disputed Claims Reserve and after the Liquidating Trust Proceeds are received by the Liquidating Trust, and shall make such distributions after funding any reserves deemed necessary or appropriate by the Liquidating Trustee and, in accordance with the Plan, funding the Liquidating Trust Reserve.

In the reasonable discretion of the Liquidating Trustee and subject to the (b) requirements of Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d), the guidance in Revenue Procedure 94-45, 1994-2C.B. 684, and Section 4.7(a) hereof, the Liquidating Trustee shall distribute all Cash on hand (including, but not limited to, the net income and the Liquidating Trust Proceeds, if any, from any disposition of Preserved Estate Claims, any Cash received on account of or representing Liquidating Trust Proceeds, and treating as Cash for purposes of this Section 4.7 any permitted investments under Section 4.10 below) (i) to the holders of Class A Trust Interests their pro rata share; provided, that (a) prior to satisfaction of the GUC Threshold Distribution Condition, such pro rata share shall be calculated as the proportion that a Class A Trust Interest bears to the aggregate amount of all Class A Trust Interests, and (b) after satisfaction of the GUC Threshold Distribution Condition, such pro rata share shall be calculated as the proportion that a Class A Trust Interest bears to the aggregate amount of all Liquidating Trust Interests; and (ii) to the holders of Class B Trust Interests, a distribution under the Plan only to the extent that the GUC Threshold Distribution Condition is satisfied, in which case, such Holders shall receive their pro rata share of Liquidating Trust Proceeds; provided, that such pro rata share shall be calculated as the proportion that a Class B Trust Interest bears to the aggregate amount of all Liquidating Trust Interests.

(c) The Liquidating Trustee shall make distributions to Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries at the last-known address for each such Liquidating Trust Beneficiary as indicated on the Liquidating Trust's or Registrar's records as of the applicable distribution date (which,

subject to Section 3.7 hereof, for each Holder of an Allowed Claim shall be deemed to be the address set forth in the applicable document set forth in clauses (a) through (e) of Article X.E of the Plan). Any distribution of Cash by the Liquidating Trust shall be made by the Liquidating Trustee via (i) a check drawn on, or (ii) wire transfer from, a bank account established in the name of the Liquidating Trust on or subsequent to the Confirmation Date at a domestic bank selected by the Liquidating Trustee (the "Liquidating Trust Account"), the option of which shall be in the sole discretion of the Liquidating Trustee. If any distribution to any holder is returned as undeliverable, no distribution to such holder shall be made unless and until the Liquidating Trustee or, as applicable, the Registrar, is notified in writing of the then-current address of such holder, at which time such distribution shall be made as soon as reasonably practicable after such distribution has become deliverable or has been claimed to such holder without interest; provided, however, that such distributions shall be deemed unclaimed property under section 347(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and forfeited at the expiration of six months from the applicable distribution date. After such date, all "unclaimed property" or interests in property shall revert to the Liquidating Trust (notwithstanding any applicable federal or state escheat, abandoned or unclaimed property laws to the contrary) for redistribution in accordance with the terms of the Plan and this Agreement, and the claim of any holder to such property or interest in property shall be forever barred. Nothing contained herein shall require the Liquidating Trustee to attempt to locate any Holder of an Allowed Claim.

(d) The Liquidating Trustee shall have the authority to enter into agreements with one or more Disbursing Agents to facilitate the distributions required under the Plan and this Agreement. The Liquidating Trustee may pay to the Disbursing Agents from the Liquidating Trust Reserve all reasonable and documented fees and expenses of the Disbursing Agents without the need for any approvals, authorizations, actions or consents.

(e) The Liquidating Trustee may withhold (but not, except as set forth below, set off) from the distribution called for on account of any Allowed Claim an amount equal in value to any claim or Cause of Action of any nature (including in respect of any Claim) that a Debtor may hold against the Holder of such Claim. In the event that the value of a Debtor's claim or Cause of Action against a particular Holder of an Allowed Claim is undisputed, resolved by settlement or has been adjudicated by Final Order of any court, the Liquidating Trustee may set off such undisputed, resolved or adjudicated amount against distributions that would otherwise be due to such Holder of an Allowed Claim. Neither the failure to effect such a setoff nor the allowance of any Claim hereunder shall constitute a waiver or release by the Debtors or the Liquidating Trust of any claims or Causes of Action that the Debtors or the Liquidating Trust may possess against any Holder of an Allowed Claim, except to the extent of any waiver, relinquishment, exculpation, release, compromise, or settlement set forth in the Plan or an order of the Bankruptcy Court (including the Confirmation Order).

(f) The Liquidating Trustee may deduct and withhold taxes from any and all amounts otherwise distributable to any Entity determined in the Liquidating Trustee's reasonable discretion, required by this Agreement, any law, regulation, rule, ruling, directive, treaty or other governmental requirement in accordance with Section 9.4 hereof.

(g) The Liquidating Trustee shall not be required to make on account of an Allowed Claim (i) partial distributions if any portion of such Claim remains in dispute or payments

of fractions of dollars; (ii) a distribution of fractions of Liquidating Trust Interests; or (iii) a distribution if the amount of cash to be distributed is less than \$250 to any one claimant in a single distribution. Any funds so withheld and not distributed shall be held in reserve and distributed to such claimant in subsequent distributions except if the aggregate distributions (including the final distribution) to be made by the Liquidating Trust to such claimant is less than \$250, in which case such amount shall be included in the Dissolution Process set forth in Section 10.1 of this Agreement.

(h) Any check issued by the Liquidating Trust on account of an Allowed Claim shall be null and void if not negotiated within 120 days after the issuance of such check. Requests for reissuance of any check shall be made directly to the Liquidating Trustee by the Holder of the relevant Allowed Claim with respect to which such check originally was issued. If any Holder of an Allowed Claim holding an un-negotiated check does not request reissuance of that check within six months after the date the check was mailed or otherwise delivered to the Holder, the entitlement of the Holder regarding such un-negotiated check and the funds represented thereby shall be released and the Holder thereof shall be forever barred, estopped and enjoined from asserting any claim with respect to such un-negotiated check and the funds represented thereby against any of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee. In such cases, any Cash held for payment on account of such un-negotiated check shall be property of the Liquidating Trust, free of any Claims of such Holder with respect thereto. Nothing contained herein shall require the Liquidating Trustee to attempt to locate any Holder of an Allowed Claim. No later than 150 days after the issuance of such checks, the Liquidating Trustee shall file with the Bankruptcy Court a list of the Holders of any un-negotiated checks; provided, however, after the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases, the Liquidating Trustee shall provide the list of the Holders of any un-negotiated checks on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust. For the avoidance of doubt, such list shall not include the Holders of any checks that have not been negotiated within six months after the date the check was mailed or otherwise delivered to the Holder. Nothing contained herein shall require the Liquidating Trustee to attempt to locate any Holder of an Allowed Claim.

(i) Subject to Sections 4.9, 4.11 and 4.12 hereof, and the provisions of this Section 4.7, any non-Cash property of the Liquidating Trust may be sold, transferred, abandoned or otherwise disposed of by the Liquidating Trustee. Notice of such sale, transfer, abandonment or disposition shall be provided to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries pursuant to the reporting obligations provided in Section 4.14 of this Agreement. If, in the Liquidating Trustee's reasonable judgment, such property cannot be sold in a commercially reasonable manner, or the Liquidating Trustee believes, in good faith, such property has no value to the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee shall have the right, subject to the approval of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed), to abandon or otherwise dispose of such property. Except in the case of fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence, no party in interest shall have a Cause of Action against the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, any Member, or any of their directors, officers, employees, consultants, or professionals arising from or related to the disposition of non-Cash property in accordance with this Section 4.7(i).

(j) Any payment or distribution due on a day other than a Business Day shall be made, without interest, on the next Business Day.

4.8 Retention of Counsel and Other Professionals. The Liquidating Trust may, but shall not be required to, retain such Liquidating Trust Professionals as the Liquidating Trustee deems necessary to aid it in fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement and the Plan, and on whatever reasonable and/or customary fee arrangements the Liquidating Trustee deems appropriate, including contingency fee arrangements, with such retention and compensation being subject to the approval of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed) and consultation with AIP (but without application to or order of the Bankruptcy Court). The Liquidating Trustee may pay the reasonable salaries, fees and expenses of such Persons out of the Liquidating Trust Reserve in the ordinary course of business and neither the Liquidating Trustee nor any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary shall have any liability or obligation for any fees or expenses of any such professional. For the avoidance of doubt, prior employment in any capacity in the Debtors' bankruptcy cases on behalf of the Debtors, their estates, the Committee, or any creditors shall not preclude the Liquidating Trust's retention of such professionals, consultants, or other persons.

# 4.9 <u>Management of Liquidating Trust Assets</u>.

(a) Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement, and subject to Treasury Regulations governing liquidating trusts and the retained jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court as provided for in the Plan, but without prior or further authorization, the Liquidating Trustee may, subject to the direction of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed) to the extent provided in this Agreement, control and exercise authority over the Liquidating Trust Assets, over the management and disposition thereof, and over the management and conduct of the Liquidating Trust, in each case, as necessary or advisable to enable the Liquidating Trust will be obligated to inquire into the authority of the Liquidating Trust Assets.

(b) In connection with the management and use of the Liquidating Trust Assets and except as otherwise expressly limited in the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement, the Liquidating Trust will have, in addition to any powers conferred upon the Liquidating Trust by any other provision of this Agreement, the power to take any and all actions as, in the Liquidating Trustee's reasonable discretion, are necessary or advisable to effectuate the primary purposes of the Liquidating Trust, subject to any approvals of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed) as set forth herein, including, without limitation, the power and authority to (i) pay taxes and other obligations owed by the Liquidating Trust or incurred by the Liquidating Trustee; (ii) engage and compensate the Liquidating Trust Professionals to assist the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee with respect to their respective responsibilities; (iii) object to, compromise, and settle Disputed Claims, subject to Bankruptcy Court approval, if applicable; (iv) commence and/or pursue any and all actions involving the Preserved Estate Claims that could arise or be asserted at any time, unless otherwise limited, waived, released, compromised, settled, or relinquished in the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or this Agreement; and (v) implement the Plan, this Agreement, and applicable orders of the Bankruptcy Court (including, as applicable, the Confirmation Order).

4.10 Investment of Cash. The right and power of the Liquidating Trustee to invest the Liquidating Trust Assets, the proceeds thereof, or any income earned by the Liquidating Trust shall be limited to the right and power to invest such Liquidating Trust Assets only in Cash and U.S. Government securities as defined in section 2(a)(16) of the Investment Company Act; provided, however, that (a) the scope of any such permissible investments shall be further limited to include only those investments that a liquidating trust within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 301.7701-4(d), may be permitted to hold, pursuant to the Treasury Regulations, or any modification in the Internal Revenue Service guidelines, whether set forth in Internal Revenue Service rulings, other Internal Revenue Service pronouncements, or otherwise, (b) the Liquidating Trustee may retain any Liquidating Trust Assets received that are not Cash only for so long as may be required for the prompt and orderly liquidation of such assets, and (c) the Liquidating Trustee may expend the Liquidating Trust Assets (i) as reasonably necessary to meet contingent liabilities and maintain the value of the Liquidating Trust Assets during liquidation, (ii) to pay reasonable and documented administrative expenses (including, but not limited to, any taxes imposed on the Liquidating Trust or reasonable fees and expenses in connection with liquidating the Liquidating Trust Assets), subject in all cases to Section 2.4 of this Agreement, and (iii) to satisfy other liabilities incurred or assumed by the Liquidating Trust (or to which the Liquidating Trust Assets are otherwise subject) in accordance with the Plan or this Agreement (including, as applicable, Section 2.4).

4.11 <u>Additional Powers of the Liquidating Trustee</u>. In addition to any and all of the powers enumerated above, and except as otherwise provided in the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement, and subject to the Treasury Regulations governing liquidating trusts and the retained jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court as provided for in the Plan, the Liquidating Trustee, subject to the direction and approval of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if appointed) as provided in this Agreement, shall be empowered to:

(a) except (i) to the extent Disputed Claims have been previously Allowed or (ii) with respect to Post-Petition Trade Claims, control and effectuate the Disputed Claims reconciliation process, including to object to, seek to subordinate, compromise or settle any and all Disputed Claims;

(b) make Distributions to Holders of Allowed Claims as set forth in, and implement the wind-down pursuant to, the Plan;

(c) determine Distribution Dates, in accordance with the Plan;

(d) hold legal title to any and all rights in or arising from the Liquidating Trust Assets, including, but not limited to, the right to collect any and all money and other property belonging to the Liquidating Trust (including any Liquidating Trust Proceeds);

(e) perform the duties, exercise the powers, and assert the rights of a trustee under sections 704 and 1106 of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the Liquidating Trust Assets, including the right to assert claims, defenses, offsets, and privileges, subject in all cases to Section 2.2 hereof; (f) protect and enforce the rights of the Liquidating Trust in and to the Liquidating Trust Assets by any method deemed reasonably appropriate including, without limitation, by judicial proceedings or pursuant to any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, or similar law (whether foreign or domestic) and general principles of equity;

(g) determine and satisfy any and all liabilities created, incurred or assumed by the Liquidating Trust;

(h) subject to Section 2.3, assert, enforce, release, or waive any Privilege or defense on behalf of the Liquidating Trust or the Liquidating Trust Assets, as applicable;

(i) make all payments relating to the Liquidating Trust;

(j) expunge from the Claims Register Disputed Claims that have been paid, satisfied, superseded, or released and adjust on the Claims Register any Disputed Claims that have been amended without having to file an objection to such Disputed Claims and without any further notice to or action, order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court; *provided*, *however*, that beginning at the end of the first full calendar quarter that is at least 90 days after the Effective Date, the Liquidating Trustee shall file with the Bankruptcy Court (prior to the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases) and make available on the Debtors' restructuring website each calendar quarter a list of all Disputed Claims that have been paid, satisfied, superseded, released, or amended during such prior calendar quarter;

(k) obtain reasonable insurance coverage with respect to the potential liabilities and obligations of the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee and the Members under this Agreement (in the form of a directors and officers policy, an errors and omissions policy, or otherwise, all at the sole cost and expense of the Liquidating Trust);

(1) (i) receive, manage, invest, supervise, protect, and liquidate the Liquidating Trust Assets, withdraw and make distributions from and pay taxes and other obligations owed by the Liquidating Trust from funds held by the Liquidating Trustee and/or the Liquidating Trust in the Liquidating Trust Account and (ii) withdraw and make distributions from and pay taxes and other obligations owed in respect of any Disputed Claims from the applicable Disputed Claims Reserve in accordance with the Plan, in each case as long as such actions are consistent with the Liquidating Trust's status as a liquidating trust within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d) and are merely incidental to its liquidation and dissolution;

(m) prepare, or have prepared, and file, if necessary, with the appropriate Governmental Unit any and all tax returns, information returns, and other required documents with respect to the Liquidating Trust (including, without limitation, U.S. federal, state, local or foreign tax or information returns required to be filed by the Liquidating Trust) and the Disputed Claims Reserves, pay taxes properly payable by the Liquidating Trust and the Disputed Claims Reserves, if any, cause all taxes payable by the Liquidating Trust and the Disputed Claims Reserves, if any, to be paid exclusively out of the Liquidating Trust Assets or the relevant Disputed Claims Reserve, as applicable, make all tax withholdings, and file and prosecute tax refund claims on behalf of the Liquidating Trust;

(n) request any appropriate tax determination with respect to the Debtors, the Liquidating Trust and the Disputed Claims Reserves, including, without limitation, a determination pursuant to section 505 of the Bankruptcy Code;

(o) make tax elections by and on behalf of the Liquidating Trust and the Disputed Claims Reserves, which are deemed by the Liquidating Trustee, either independently or with the advice of Liquidating Trust Professionals, to be in the best interest of maximizing the liquidation value of the Liquidating Trust Assets;

(p) investigate, analyze, compromise, adjust, arbitrate, mediate, sue on or defend, pursue, prosecute, abandon, dismiss, exercise rights, powers and privileges with respect to or otherwise deal with and settle, in accordance with the terms set forth in this Agreement, the Preserved Estate Claims;

(q) without expanding the scope of the definition of "Preserved Estate Claims" in the Plan, take appropriate actions to recover transfers of any Debtors' property as provided for in the Plan as may be permitted by the Bankruptcy Code or applicable state law; *provided*, *however*, that nothing herein shall give the Liquidating Trustee the power to recover any of the Purchased Assets (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement) that were transferred to the Purchaser pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement;

(r) execute offsets or assert counterclaims against Holders of Allowed Claims (except to the extent of any releases, waivers, settlements, compromises or relinquishments set forth in the Plan or the Confirmation Order) and make distributions as provided for in the Plan and this Agreement;

(s) subject to applicable law, seek the examination of any Entity or Person, with respect to the Preserved Estate Claims;

(t) retain and reasonably compensate for services rendered and expenses incurred by Liquidating Trust Professionals to perform such reviews and/or audits of the financial books and records of the Liquidating Trust as may be appropriate in the Liquidating Trustee's reasonable discretion and to prepare and file any tax returns or informational returns for the Liquidating Trust as may be required;

(u) take or refrain from taking any and all actions the Liquidating Trustee reasonably deems necessary for the continuation, protection, and maximization of the Liquidating Trust Assets consistent with the purposes hereof;

(v) take all steps and execute all instruments and documents the Liquidating Trustee reasonably deems necessary to effectuate the Liquidating Trust;

(w) liquidate any remaining Liquidating Trust Assets, and provide for the distributions therefrom in accordance with the provisions of the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement;

(x) take all actions the Liquidating Trustee reasonably deems necessary to comply with the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement (including all obligations thereunder);

(y) in the event that the Liquidating Trust shall fail or cease to qualify as a liquidating trust within the meaning of Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d), take any and all necessary actions as it shall reasonably deem appropriate to have such assets treated as held by an entity classified as a partnership for federal tax purposes;

(i) take commercially reasonable actions after the Effective Date to assist (z)and cooperate in good faith with the reasonable efforts by holders of Class A and Class B Trust Interests or Liquidating Trust Interests, as applicable, to constitute the Majority Holders in accordance with Section 2.1(c) for the purposes of establishing the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee and appointing the Members thereof (it being understood that such efforts are primarily the responsibility of such holders and that the Liquidating Trustee by this provision shall only be required to provide reasonable assistance and cooperation to them) and (ii) if by the requisite majority or majorities, holders of Class A and Class B Trust Interests or Liquidating Trust Interests, as applicable pursuant to Section 2.1(c), constituting the Majority Holders have established the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee and appointed the Members thereof as provided in Section 2.1(c), file a notice thereof disclosing the names and relevant biographical information regarding the Members, the compensation (if any) to be paid to them by the Liquidating Trust and such other information deemed appropriate by the Liquidating Trustee (in consultation with the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee) with the Bankruptcy Court (prior to the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases) and post such notice to the website maintained by the Liquidating Trust; and

(aa) exercise such other powers as may be vested in the Liquidating Trustee pursuant to the Plan, the Confirmation Order, this Agreement, any order of the Bankruptcy Court or as otherwise determined by the Liquidating Trustee to be reasonably necessary and proper to carry out the obligations of the Liquidating Trustee in relation to the Liquidating Trust.

4.12 <u>Limitations on Power and Authority of the Liquidating Trustee</u>. The Liquidating Trustee will not have the authority to do any of the following:

(a) take any action in contravention of the Sale Order, the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or this Agreement;

(b) take any action that would make it impossible to carry on the activities of the Liquidating Trust;

(c) possess property of the Liquidating Trust or assign the Liquidating Trust's rights in specific property for any purpose other than as provided herein;

(d) cause or permit the Liquidating Trust to engage in any trade or business or utilize or dispose of any part of the Liquidating Trust Assets or the proceeds, revenue or income therefrom in furtherance of any trade of business;

(e) without approval of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee as provided in Section 4.8, retain Liquidating Trust Professionals or agree to any compensation arrangements for such Liquidating Trust Professionals;

(f) dissolve the Liquidating Trust;

(g) receive transfers of any listed stocks or securities or any readily marketable assets or any operating assets of a going business to the extent that the Liquidating Trust receiving any such investment would jeopardize treatment of the Liquidating Trust as a "liquidating trust" for federal income tax purposes under Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d), or any successor provision thereof;

(h) receive or retain any operating assets of an operating business, a partnership interest in a partnership that holds operating assets or 50% or more of the stock of a corporation with operating assets; *provided*, *however*, that in no event shall the Liquidating Trustee receive or retain any such asset or interest that would jeopardize treatment of the Liquidating Trust as a "liquidating trust" for federal income tax purposes under Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d) or any successor provision thereof;

(i) take any other action or engage in any investments or activities that would jeopardize treatment of the Liquidating Trust as a liquidating trust for federal income tax purposes under Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d), or any successor provision thereof; or

(j) issue any Liquidating Trust Interests other than as expressly contemplated by the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or this Agreement.

4.13 <u>Books and Records</u>. The Liquidating Trustee shall maintain books and records relating to the Liquidating Trust Assets (including income realized therefrom and the Liquidating Trust Proceeds) and the payment of, costs and expenses of, and liabilities for claims against or which, pursuant to the Plan, are the responsibility of the Liquidating Trust in such detail and for such period of time as may be necessary to enable the Liquidating Trustee to make full and proper accounting in respect thereof and in accordance with applicable law. Such books and records shall be maintained as reasonably necessary to facilitate compliance with the tax reporting requirements of the Liquidating Trust. Nothing in this Agreement requires the Liquidating Trustee to file any accounting or seek approval of any court with respect to the administration of the Liquidating Trust or as a condition for managing any payment or distribution out of the Liquidating Trust Assets, except as may otherwise be set forth in the Plan or the Confirmation Order.

4.14 <u>Reports</u>.

(a) <u>Financial and Status Reports</u>. The fiscal year of the Liquidating Trust shall be the calendar year. Within 90 days after the end of each calendar year during the term of the Liquidating Trust, and within 45 days after the end of each calendar quarter during the term of the Liquidating Trust (other than the fourth quarter) and as soon as practicable upon termination of the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee shall make available to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries appearing in the Trust Register as of the end of such period or such date of termination, a written report including: (i) financial statements of the Liquidating Trust for such period, and, if the end of a calendar year, an unaudited report (which may be prepared by an

independent certified public accountant employed by the Liquidating Trustee) reflecting the result of such procedures relating to the financial accounting administration of the Liquidating Trust as may be adopted by the Liquidating Trustee; (ii) a summary description of any action taken by the Liquidating Trust which, in the judgment of the Liquidating Trustee, materially affects the Liquidating Trust and of which notice has not previously been given to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries; (iii) a description of the progress of liquidating the Liquidating Trust Assets and making distributions to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, which description shall include a written report providing, among other things, a summary of the litigation status of the Preserved Estate Claims transferred to the Liquidating Trust, any settlements entered into by the Liquidating Trust with respect to the Preserved Estate Claims, the Liquidating Trust Proceeds recovered to date, and the distributions made by the Liquidating Trust to date; (iv) payments made to the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Professionals (including fees and expenses paid to contingency fee counsel): and (v) any other material information relating to the Liquidating Trust Assets and the administration of the Liquidating Trust deemed appropriate to be disclosed by the Liquidating Trustee. In addition, the Liquidating Trust shall provide unaudited financial statements to each Liquidating Trust Beneficiary on a quarterly basis (which may be quarterly operating reports filed with the Bankruptcy Court). The Liquidating Trustee may post any such report on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust or electronically file it with the Bankruptcy Court in lieu of actual notice to each Liquidating Trust Beneficiary. The Liquidating Trustee shall respond, as soon as reasonably practicable, to reasonable requests for information (to the extent available) described in this clause (a) that is reasonably requested from Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries during reasonable business hours, in each case, to the extent such requests do not (i) request the disclosure of privileged or confidential information, (ii) request the disclosure of information which would not be in the best interest of the Liquidating Trust (in the reasonable discretion of the Liquidating Trustee), and (iii) interfere with the duties of the Litigation Trustee hereunder.

(b) <u>Annual Plan and Budget</u>. If instructed by the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, the Liquidating Trustee shall prepare and submit to the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee for approval an annual plan and budget in such detail as is reasonably requested or, if the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee has not been established, prepare and adopt such annual plan and budget as the Liquidating Trustee deems reasonably appropriate.

# ARTICLE V LIQUIDATING TRUST RESERVES

5.1 <u>Establishment of Liquidating Trust Reserve</u>. On the Effective Date, the Liquidating Trustee shall fund the Liquidating Trust Reserve, which shall vest in the Liquidating Trust free and clear of all Claims, Liens, encumbrances, and charges. The Liquidating Trust Reserve shall be held separately from the other Liquidating Trust Assets and shall be used to (a) fund the Wind-Down Manager Reserve, (b) satisfy all Allowed Administrative Claims, Allowed Priority Tax Claims, Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claims, and Allowed Secured Claims not paid by the Debtors on or prior to the Effective Date, (c) fund Disputed Claims Reserves relating to such Claims, (d) fund the Liquidating Trust Expenses, and (e) fund the Prepetition Junior Loan Agent Fee Reserve. The Liquidating Trust Reserve until such time as (a) all Allowed Administrative Claims, Allowed Priority Tax Claims, Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claims, and Allowed Administrative Claims have been

paid in full or otherwise resolved or the Disputed Claims Reserves relating to such Claims have been fully funded, and (b) the Administrative Claims Bar Date and any other applicable Claims Bar Date has expired. Any excess funds in the Liquidating Trust Reserve remaining after the payment or funding of amounts required under the preceding clauses (a)-(e) shall be deemed to be Liquidating Trust Proceeds and shall be available for distribution to Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries in accordance with the Plan and this Agreement.

5.2 <u>Cash in the Liquidating Trust Reserve</u>. Cash held in the Liquidating Trust Reserve (including any earnings that have accrued on such Cash, net of any expenses, including any tax, relating thereto) shall be retained by the Liquidating Trustee for the benefit of Holders of Claims and Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries as contemplated in Section 5.1, the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement pending determination of their entitlement thereto under the terms of the Plan. Cash shall be either (x) held by the Liquidating Trustee in an interest-bearing account or (y) invested in interest-bearing obligations issued by the U.S. government and guaranteed by the U.S. government, and having (in either case) a maturity date of not more than 30 days. All such Cash or investments shall be held by the Liquidating Trustee in an account at a nationally recognized bank, financial institution, trust company or investment/brokerage firm chosen by the Liquidating Trustee and bearing the name "Liquidating Trust Reserve Account" or words of similar import (the "Liquidating Trust Reserve Account"). Cash held in the Liquidating Trust Reserve Account will (i) be held in trust, pending distribution by the Liquidating Trustee and (ii) be accounted for separately from the Liquidating Trust Assets.

5.3 <u>Distributions After Allowance of Disputed Claims or Disputed Interests</u>. At such time as a Disputed Claim or Interest becomes Allowed, the Liquidating Trustee shall distribute to the holder thereof the distributions, if any, to which such Holder is then entitled under the Plan (including, with respect to Cash held in the applicable Liquidating Trust Reserve Account, any earnings that have accrued on the amount of Cash so retained, net of any expenses, including any taxes, relating thereto), but only to the extent that such earnings are attributable to the amount of the Allowed Claim. Such distribution, if any, shall be made as soon as reasonably practicable after the date upon which such Disputed Claim or Interest becomes Allowed, whether by settlement, compromise or Final Order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court, but in no event more than 90 days thereafter. The balance of any Cash thereafter retained in a Disputed Claims Reserve account shall be allocated to and included in future distributions to Holders of the remaining applicable Disputed Claims on a Pro Rata basis at such time as any such Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim or otherwise as provided in the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement.

5.4 <u>Distributions After Disallowance of Disputed Claims</u>. If a Disputed Claim or Interest is disallowed, in whole or in part, the Liquidating Trustee shall cancel the applicable Liquidating Trust Interest, if applicable, and distribute the Cash held in the applicable Disputed Claims Reserve account with respect to such Claim or Interest to the holders of the applicable series of Liquidating Trust Interests in accordance with the terms of the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE VI THE LIQUIDATING TRUSTEE GENERALLY

6.1 <u>Independent Liquidating Trustee</u>. The Liquidating Trustee, in accordance with the Plan and the Confirmation Order, shall be a professional natural person, entity or financial institution with experience administering other liquidating trusts and may not be a Member of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee.

#### 6.2 Liquidating Trustee's Term of Service, Compensation and Reimbursement.

(a) <u>Term of Service</u>. The Liquidating Trustee shall serve as of the Effective Date until: (a) the completion of all of the Liquidating Trustee's duties, responsibilities and obligations under this Agreement and the Plan; (b) termination of the Liquidating Trust in accordance with this Agreement; or (c) the Liquidating Trustee's death or dissolution, incapacitation, resignation or removal.

(b) <u>Compensation</u>. The Liquidating Trustee shall receive compensation from the Liquidating Trust as provided on <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto (the "Liquidating Trustee Compensation"). The compensation of the Liquidating Trustee may be modified from time to time by agreement of the Liquidating Trustee and the Majority Holders or, if the Chapter 11 Cases have not been closed or dismissed, by order of the Bankruptcy Court. Notice of any modification of the Liquidating Trustee's compensation shall be filed promptly with the Bankruptcy Court; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that after the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases, such notice will be provided on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust.

(c) <u>Expenses</u>. The Liquidating Trust will reimburse the Liquidating Trustee from the Liquidating Trust Reserve for all actual, reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Liquidating Trustee in connection with the performance of the duties of the Liquidating Trustee hereunder or under the Confirmation Order or the Plan, including but not limited to, actual, reasonable and documented fees and disbursements of the Liquidating Trustee's legal counsel incurred in connection with the review, execution, and delivery of this Agreement and related documents (collectively, the "Liquidating Trustee Expenses" and, together with the Liquidating Trustee Compensation, the "Liquidating Trustee Fees").

(d) <u>Payment</u>. The Liquidating Trustee Fees shall be paid to the Liquidating Trustee from the Liquidating Trust Reserve without necessity for review or approval by the Bankruptcy Court or any other Person. The Bankruptcy Court shall retain jurisdiction until the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases to adjudicate any dispute regarding the Liquidating Trustee Fees.

6.3 <u>Resignation</u>. The Liquidating Trustee may resign by giving not less than 45 days' prior written notice thereof by filing a notice with the Bankruptcy Court (and such notice shall be served on the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries); *provided however*, after the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases, such notice shall be posted on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust and served on the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries. Such resignation shall become effective on the earlier to occur of: (a) the day specified in such notice, and (b) the appointment of a successor satisfying the requirements set out in Section 6.5 by the Majority Holders or the Bankruptcy Court

and the acceptance by such successor of such appointment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon the Termination Date (as defined in Section 10.1 below), the Liquidating Trustee shall be deemed to have resigned, except as otherwise provided for in Section 10.2 herein. Written notice of the resignation of the Liquidating Trustee and the appointment of a successor Liquidating Trustee shall be provided promptly to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries.

6.4 Removal.

(a) The Liquidating Trustee (or any successor Liquidating Trustee) may be removed (i) by the Majority Holders, for Cause (as defined in Section 7.7(b) herein), immediately upon notice thereof, or without Cause, upon not less than 45 days' prior written notice; *provided, however*, that the Liquidating Trustee (or any successor Liquidating Trustee) may only be removed without Cause if a successor Liquidating Trustee is simultaneously appointed, or (ii) by order of the Bankruptcy Court for Cause.

(b) To the extent there is any dispute regarding the removal of a Liquidating Trustee (including any dispute relating to any portion of the Liquidating Trustee Fees) and so long as the Chapter 11 Cases have not been closed or dismissed, the Bankruptcy Court shall retain jurisdiction to consider and adjudicate any such dispute. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Liquidating Trustee will continue to serve as the Liquidating Trustee after his, her or its removal other than for Cause until the earlier of (i) the time when appointment of a successor Liquidating Trustee will become effective in accordance with Section 6.5 of this Agreement or (ii) 45 days after the date of removal.

# 6.5 <u>Appointment of Successor Liquidating Trustee</u>.

In the event of the death or Disability (as defined in Section 7.7 herein) (in (a) the case of a Liquidating Trustee that is a natural person), dissolution (in the case of a Liquidating Trustee that is not a natural person), resignation, incompetency or removal of the Liquidating Trustee (each, a "Succession Event"), the Majority Holders shall promptly designate a successor Liquidating Trustee satisfying the requirements set forth in Section 6.1 hereof; provided, however, the Bankruptcy Court may designate a successor Liquidating Trustee to the extent that the Majority Holders have not designated a successor Liquidating Trustee within 30 days of a Succession Event resulting from the death, Disability, dissolution, resignation or incompetency of the Liquidating Trustee. Such appointment shall specify the date on which such appointment shall be effective. Every successor Liquidating Trustee appointed hereunder shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries an instrument accepting the appointment under this Agreement and agreeing to be bound as Liquidating Trustee hereto and subject to the terms of this Agreement, and thereupon the successor Liquidating Trustee, without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become vested with all rights, powers, trusts and duties of the predecessor Liquidating Trustee and the successor Liquidating Trustee shall not be personally liable for any act or omission of the predecessor Liquidating Trustee; provided, however, that a predecessor Liquidating Trustee shall, nevertheless, when requested in writing by the successor Liquidating Trustee, execute and deliver an instrument or instruments conveying and transferring to such successor Liquidating Trustee under the Liquidating Trust all the estates, properties, rights, powers and trusts of such predecessor Liquidating Trustee and otherwise assist and cooperate, without cost or expense to the predecessor Liquidating Trustee, in effectuating the assumption by the

successor Liquidating Trustee of his/her/its obligations and functions hereunder. For notice purposes only and not for approval, the Majority Holders shall file with the Bankruptcy Court (or post on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust if the Chapter 11 Cases have been closed) a notice appointing the successor Liquidating Trustee.

(b) During any period in which there is a vacancy in the position of Liquidating Trustee, the Majority Holders shall appoint (or the Bankruptcy Court may appoint) an interim Liquidating Trustee (the <u>"Interim Trustee</u>"). The Interim Trustee shall be subject to all the terms and conditions applicable to a Liquidating Trustee hereunder; *provided*, *however*, any such Interim Trustee shall not be entitled to receive the Liquidating Trustee Compensation unless approved by the Majority Holders, but shall be entitled to receive payment for the Liquidating Trustee Expenses. Such Interim Trustee shall not be limited in any manner from exercising any rights or powers as a member of the Majority Holders merely by such Person's appointment as Interim Trustee, but shall be limited in the exercise of such rights or powers as a Liquidating Trustee to the extent applicable in this Agreement, fail to approve any such action or undertaking by the Interim Trustee.

(c) To the extent that the Majority Holders are unable to appoint a successor Liquidating Trustee or Interim Trustee and the Chapter 11 Cases have been closed or dismissed, the Chapter 11 Cases may be reopened for the limited purpose of seeking an order of the Bankruptcy Court to appoint a successor Liquidating Trustee.

6.6 <u>Effect of Resignation or Removal</u>. The death, Disability, dissolution, bankruptcy, resignation, incompetency, incapacity or removal of the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, shall not operate to terminate the Liquidating Trust created by this Agreement or to revoke any existing agency created pursuant to the terms of this Agreement or invalidate any action theretofore taken by the Liquidating Trustee or any prior Liquidating Trustee. In the event of the resignation or removal of the Liquidating Trustee, such Liquidating Trustee will promptly (a) execute and deliver such documents, instruments and other writings as may be ordered by the Bankruptcy Court (or any other court of competent jurisdiction) or reasonably requested by the Majority Holders or the successor Liquidating Trustee to effect the termination of such Liquidating Trustee's capacity under this Agreement, (b) deliver to the successor Liquidating Trustee all documents, instruments, records and other writings related to the Liquidating Trust as may be in the possession of such Liquidating Trustee, including any Preserved Estate Claims Materials, and shall not retain any copies of such materials, even for archival purposes, and (c) otherwise assist and cooperate in effecting the assumption of its obligations and functions by such successor Liquidating Trustee.

6.7 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Liquidating Trustee shall, during the period that the Liquidating Trustee serves as Liquidating Trustee under this Agreement and for a period of two (2) years following the termination of this Agreement or following such Liquidating Trustee's removal or resignation hereunder, hold strictly confidential and not use for personal gain or for the gain of any Entity or Person for whom such Liquidating Trustee may be employed any non-public information of or pertaining to any Person to which any of the Preserved Estate Claims Materials or Liquidating Trustee's capacity as Liquidating Trustee (including information contained or reflected in the Liquidating Trust Materials), until (a) such information is made public other than by disclosure by the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee, or any Liquidating Trust

Professionals in violation of this Agreement; (b) the Liquidating Trust is required by law to disclose such information (in which case the Liquidating Trust shall provide the relevant Person reasonable advance notice and an opportunity to protect his, her, or its rights); or (c) the Liquidating Trust obtains a waiver of confidentiality from the applicable Person.

# ARTICLE VII LIQUIDATING TRUST OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

7.1 <u>Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee</u>. Subject to <u>Section 2.1(c)</u> hereof, on or prior to the effective date of this Agreement, a Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee may be appointed by the Committee in consultation with the Debtors and AIP, which initial Members are identified on <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto. The Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee also may be appointed in accordance with Section 2.1(c). In all circumstances, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall act in the best interests of all Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries and in furtherance of the purpose of the Liquidating Trust.

# 7.2 <u>Authority and Responsibilities</u>.

(a) The Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall, as and when requested by the Liquidating Trustee, or when the Members otherwise deem it to be appropriate or as is otherwise required under the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or this Agreement, consult with and advise the Liquidating Trustee as to the administration and management of the Liquidating Trust in accordance with the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement and shall have the other responsibilities and powers as set forth herein. The Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall have the authority and responsibility to oversee and review and, as specifically set forth herein, direct the activities of the Liquidating Trust and the performance of the Liquidating Trustee; *provided*, *however*, that the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee may not direct the Liquidating Trustee to nor shall the Members act in a manner inconsistent with their respective duties and obligations under the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or this Agreement.

(b) The Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall also (a) monitor and oversee the administration of the Liquidating Trust and the Liquidating Trustee's performance of his/her/its responsibilities under the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement and (b) perform such other tasks as are set forth in the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement.

(c) The Liquidating Trustee shall consult with and provide information to the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee in accordance with and pursuant to the terms of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, and this Agreement sufficient in scope and detail to enable the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee to meet its obligations hereunder.

(d) The Liquidating Trustee shall not be required to obtain the approval or follow the directions of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee to the extent that (i) the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee has not authorized the Liquidating Trustee to take any action that the Liquidating Trustee, in good faith, reasonably determines, based on the advice of legal counsel, is required to be taken by applicable law or (ii) the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee directs the Liquidating Trustee, in good faith, reasonably determines, based on the advice of legal counsel, is not permitted by or is contrary to the terms of this Agreement or is prohibited by applicable law.

7.3 <u>Meetings of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee</u>. Meetings of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (if established) are to be held not less often than quarterly. Special meetings of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee may be held whenever and wherever called for by the Liquidating Trustee or any Member; *provided*, *however*, that notice of any such meeting shall be duly given in writing no less than 48 hours prior to such meeting (such notice being subject to waiver by the Members). Any action required or permitted to be taken by the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee at a meeting may be taken without a meeting if the action is taken by unanimous written consent of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee as evidenced by one or more written consents describing the action taken, signed by all Members and recorded in the minutes, if any, or other transcript, if any, of proceedings of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee.

# 7.4 <u>Manner of Acting</u>.

(a) A quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall consist of at least two Members. Except as set forth in Sections 3.3, 3.5, 7.4(c) and 7.8(a) herein, the majority vote of the Members present at a duly called meeting at which a quorum is present throughout shall be the act of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee except as otherwise required by law or as provided for in this Agreement. Any or all of the Members may participate in a regular or special meeting by, or conduct the meeting through the use of, conference telephone, video conference or similar communications equipment by means of which all Persons participating in the meeting may hear each other, in which case any required notice of such meeting may generally describe the arrangements (rather than or in addition to the place) for the holding thereof. Any Member participating in a meeting by this means is deemed to be present in person at the meeting. Voting (including on negative notice) may be conducted by electronic mail or individual communications by the Liquidating Trustee and each Member.

(b) Any Member who is present and entitled to vote at a meeting of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (including any meeting of the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee) when action is taken is deemed to have assented to the action taken, subject to the requisite vote of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, unless: (i) such Member of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee objects at the beginning of the meeting (or promptly upon his/her arrival) to holding or transacting business at the meeting; (ii) his/her dissent or abstention from the action taken is entered in the minutes of the meeting; or (iii) he/she delivers written notice (including by electronic or facsimile transmission) of his/her dissent or abstention is not available to any Member of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee who votes in favor of the action taken.

(c) Prior to the taking of a vote on any matter or issue or the taking of any action with respect to any matter or issue, each Member of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee shall report to the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee any conflict of interest such Member has or may have with respect to the matter or issue at hand and fully disclose the nature of such conflict or potential conflict (including, without limitation, disclosing any and all financial or other pecuniary interests that such Member may have with respect to or in connection with such matter or issue, other than solely as a holder of Liquidating Trust Interests). A Member who, with respect to a matter or issue, has or who may have a conflict of interest whereby such Member's interests are adverse to the interests of the Liquidating Trust (i) shall be deemed to be a "<u>Conflicted Member</u>" who shall not be entitled to vote or take part in any action with respect to such matter or issue, (ii) the vote or action with respect to such matter or issue shall be undertaken only by Members of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee who are not Conflicted Members shall be required to approve of such matter or issue and the same shall be the act of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that a Member shall not be deemed to be a Conflicted Member with respect to a particular matter or issue if such Member shall not be deemed to be a Conflicted Member shall be the act of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that a Member shall not be deemed to be a Conflicted Member with respect to a particular matter or issue if such Member merely has an economic interest in the outcome of such matter or issue solely as a holder of Liquidating Trust Interests.

7.5 <u>Tenure of the Members of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee</u>. The authority of the Members will be effective as of the Effective Date and will remain and continue in full force and effect until the Liquidating Trust is terminated in accordance with Section 10.1 hereof. The Members will serve until such Member's successor is duly appointed or until such Member's earlier death or resignation pursuant to Section 7.6 below, or removal pursuant to Section 7.7 below.

7.6 <u>Resignation</u>. Subject to Section 7.10 hereof, a Member may resign by giving not less than 30 days' prior written notice thereof to the Liquidating Trustee and the other Members. Such resignation shall become effective on the earlier to occur of: (i) the day specified in such notice and (ii) the appointment of a successor in accordance with Section 7.8 below.

### 7.7 <u>Removal</u>.

(a) (x) A majority of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee may remove any Member for Cause or Disability. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon the occurrence of the Termination Date (as defined in Section 10.1 below), any or all of the Members shall be deemed, automatically and without further action by any of them, to have resigned.

(b) For purposes of Section 6.4 hereof and this Section 7.7:

(i) "<u>Cause</u>" shall mean (i) a Person's willful failure to perform his/her/its material duties hereunder (including, without limitation, with respect to a Member or, to the extent applicable, the Liquidating Trustee, regular attendance at meetings of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee), which is not remedied within 30 days of notice; (ii) a Person's commission of an act of fraud, theft or embezzlement; (iii) a Person's conviction of a felony with all appeals having been exhausted or appeal periods lapsed; (iv) a Person's gross negligence, willful misconduct, or knowing violation of law in the performance of his/her/its duties hereunder, or (v) a Person's breach of fiduciary duties or an unresolved conflict of interest; and

(ii) "<u>Disability</u>" of the Liquidating Trustee or a Member who is a natural person shall have occurred if, as a result of such Person's incapacity due to physical or mental illness as determined by a physician selected by the Liquidating Trustee or the Member, as applicable, and reasonably acceptable to the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, the Liquidating Trustee or the Member shall have been substantially unable to perform his or her duties hereunder for three (3) consecutive months or for an aggregate of 180 days during any period of twelve (12) consecutive months.

#### 7.8 Appointment of a Successor Member.

(a) Subject to Section 7.10 hereof, in the event of a vacancy on the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee (whether by removal, death or resignation), a new Member may be appointed to fill such position by the remaining Members acting unanimously, in consultation with AIP to the extent AIP still holds Liquidating Trust Interests. The appointment of a successor Member will be further evidenced by the Liquidating Trustee's filing with the Bankruptcy Court (so long as the Chapter 11 Cases have not been closed or dismissed) and posting on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust a notice of appointment, at the direction of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, which notice will include the name and a summary of the background and business experience of the successor Member.

(b) Immediately upon the appointment of any successor Member, all rights, powers, duties, authority and privileges of the predecessor Member hereunder will be vested in and undertaken by the successor Member without any further act, and such successor Member will not be liable personally for any act or omission of the predecessor Member.

(c) Every successor Member appointed hereunder shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to the Liquidating Trustee and other Members an instrument accepting the appointment under this Agreement and agreeing to be bound hereto, and thereupon the successor Member without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become vested with all rights, powers, trusts and duties of the retiring Member.

7.9 <u>Compensation and Reimbursement of Expenses</u>. Unless determined by the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, no Member shall be entitled to compensation in connection with his or her service to the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee. However, the Liquidating Trust will reimburse the Members for all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Members in connection with the performance of each of their duties hereunder (including reasonable fees, costs and expenses of legal counsel only as set forth in this Agreement).

7.10 <u>Confidentiality</u>. Each Member shall, during the period that such Member serves as a Member under this Agreement and following the termination of this Agreement or following such Member's removal or resignation, hold strictly confidential and not use for personal gain any material, non-public information of or pertaining to any Person to which any of the Liquidating Trust Assets relates or of which such Member has become aware in the Member's capacity as a Member, except as otherwise required by law.

#### ARTICLE VIII LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION

No Further Liability. Each of the Liquidating Trustee, the Members and their 8.1 representatives shall have no liability for any actions or omissions in accordance with this Agreement or with respect to the Liquidating Trust unless arising out of such Person's own fraud, willful misconduct or gross negligence. Unless arising out of such Person's own fraud, willful misconduct or gross negligence, in performing its duties under this Agreement, the Liquidating Trustee, the Members and their representatives (as applicable) shall have no liability for any action taken by such Person in good faith, in the reasonable belief that such action was in the best interests of the Liquidating Trust and/or in accordance with the advice of the Liquidating Trust Professionals retained by the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee or the Liquidating Trust. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Liquidating Trustee, the Members and their representatives may rely without independent investigation on copies of orders of the Bankruptcy Court reasonably believed by such Person to be genuine and shall have no liability for actions taken in reliance thereon. None of the provisions of this Agreement shall require the Liquidating Trustee, the Members or their representatives to expend or risk their own funds or otherwise incur personal financial liability in the performance of any of their duties hereunder or in the exercise of any of their rights and powers. Each of the Liquidating Trustee, the Members and their representatives may rely without inquiry upon writings delivered to such Person pursuant to the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement (including in the execution of such Person's duties hereunder or thereunder) that such Person reasonably believes to be genuine and to have been properly given. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Section 8.1 shall relieve the Liquidating Trustee, the Members or their representatives from any liability for any actions or omissions arising out of such Person's fraud, willful misconduct or gross negligence. Any action taken or omitted to be taken in the case of the Liquidating Trustee or the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee with the express approval of the Bankruptcy Court (so long as the Chapter 11 Cases have not been closed or dismissed) and, in the case of the Liquidating Trustee, with the express approval of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee will conclusively be deemed not to constitute fraud, willful misconduct or gross negligence. No termination of this Agreement or amendment, modification or repeal of this Section 8.1 shall adversely affect any right or protection of the Liquidating Trustee, the Members of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee or their respective designees, professional agents or representatives that exists at the time of such amendment, modification or repeal.

# 8.2 <u>Indemnification of the Liquidating Trustee and Liquidating Trust Oversight</u> <u>Committee</u>.

(a) From and after the Effective Date, each of the Liquidating Trustee, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, the Liquidating Trust Professionals and each of the Liquidating Trustee's and Members' representatives (each, a "Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party," and collectively, the "Liquidating Trust Indemnified Parties") shall be, and hereby is, indemnified by the Liquidating Trust, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, from and against any and all claims, debts, dues, accounts, actions, suits, Causes of Action, bonds, covenants, judgments, damages, attorneys' fees, defense costs and other assertions of liability arising out of any such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party's exercise of what such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party reasonably understands to be its powers or the discharge of what such

Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party reasonably understands to be its duties conferred by the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement, any order of the Bankruptcy Court entered pursuant to, or in furtherance of, the Plan, applicable law or otherwise (except only for actions or omissions to act to the extent determined by a Final Order to be due to such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party's own fraud, willful misconduct or gross negligence on and after the Effective Date). The foregoing indemnification shall also extend to matters directly or indirectly in connection with, arising out of, based on, or in any way related to: (i) this Agreement; (ii) the services to be rendered pursuant to this Agreement; (iii) any document or information, whether oral or written, referred to herein or supplied to the Liquidating Trustee; or (iv) proceedings by or on behalf of any creditor. The Liquidating Trust shall, on demand, advance or pay promptly, at the election of the Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party, solely out of the Liquidating Trust Assets, on behalf of each Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party, attorneys' fees and other expenses and disbursements to which such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party would be entitled pursuant to the foregoing indemnification provision; provided, however, that any Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party receiving any such advance shall execute a written undertaking to repay such advance if a court of competent jurisdiction ultimately determines, by Final Order, that such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party is not entitled to indemnification hereunder due to such Person's own fraud, willful misconduct or gross negligence. Any indemnification claim of a Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party shall be entitled to a priority distribution from the Liquidating Trust Reserve, ahead of the Liquidating Trust Interests and any other claim to or interest in such assets. In any matter covered by the first two sentences of this subsection, any party entitled to indemnification shall have the right to employ such party's own separate counsel, at the Liquidating Trust's expense, subject to the foregoing terms and conditions. In addition, the Liquidating Trust shall purchase insurance coverage as set forth in Section 4.12(i) hereof, including fiduciary liability insurance using funds from the Liquidating Trust Reserve for the benefit of the Liquidating Trustee and the Members. The indemnification provided under this Section 8.2 shall survive the death, dissolution, resignation or removal, as may be applicable, of the Liquidating Trustee, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, any Member or any other Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party and shall inure to the benefit of the Liquidating Trustee's, each Member's and each other Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party's respective heirs, successors and assigns.

(b) The foregoing indemnity in respect of any Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party shall survive the termination of such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party from the capacity for which such party is indemnified. Termination or modification of this Agreement shall not limit or negatively affect any indemnification rights or obligations set forth herein.

(c) Any Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party may waive the benefits of indemnification under this Section 8.2, but only by an instrument in writing executed by such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party.

(d) The rights to indemnification under this Section 8.2 are not exclusive of other rights which any Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party may otherwise have at law or in equity, including, without limitation, common law rights to indemnification or contribution. Nothing in this Section 8.2 will affect the rights or obligations of any Person (or the limitations on those rights or obligations) under any other agreement or instrument to which that Person is a party. Further, the Liquidating Trust hereby agrees: (i) that the Liquidating Trust is the indemnification of first resort (*i.e.*, in the event any Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party has the right to receive indemnification

from one or more third party, the Liquidating Trust's obligations to such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party are primary); (ii) that the Liquidating Trust shall be required to pay the full amount of expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually incurred by such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party in connection with any proceeding as to which the Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification hereunder in advance of the final disposition of such proceeding from the Liquidating Trust Reserves; (iii) that the Liquidating Trust irrevocably waives, relinquishes and releases such third parties from any and all claims by the Liquidating Trust against such third parties for contribution, subrogation or any other recovery of any kind in respect thereof; and (iv) no Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party shall have the obligation to reduce, offset, allocate, pursue or apportion any indemnification advancement, contribution or insurance coverage among multiple parties owing indemnification obligations to such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party prior to the Liquidating Trust's satisfaction of its indemnification obligations hereunder. For the avoidance of doubt, each Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party shall be entitled, subject to the terms hereof, to indemnification for any costs and attorneys' fees such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party may incur in connection with enforcing any of its rights under this Article VIII.

8.3 <u>Liquidating Trust Liabilities</u>. All liabilities of the Liquidating Trust, including, without limitation, indemnity obligations under Section 8.2 of this Agreement and applicable law, will be liabilities of the Liquidating Trust as an Entity and will be paid or satisfied solely from the Liquidating Trust Reserve and paid on a priority basis, *provided*, *however*, that the Liquidating Trust may obtain liability insurance to satisfy its indemnity obligations under Section 8.2 and applicable law. No liability of the Liquidating Trust will be payable in whole or in part by any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary individually or in the Liquidating Trust Beneficiary's capacity as a Liquidating Trust Beneficiary, by the Liquidating Trustee individually or in the Liquidating Trustee's capacity as Liquidating Trustee, by any Member individually or in the Member's capacity as Member, or by any representative, member, partner, shareholder, director, officer, professional, employee, agent, affiliate or advisor of any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary, any Member, the Liquidating Trustee or their respective affiliates.

8.4 <u>Limitation of Liability</u>. None of the Liquidating Trust Indemnified Parties shall be liable for direct, indirect, monetary, punitive, exemplary, consequential, special or other damages for a breach of this Agreement, except to the extent his/her/its actions or omissions to act, as determined by a Final Order, are due to such Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party's own fraud or willful misconduct from and after the Effective Date and any of the foregoing damages are awarded pursuant to any such Final Order.

8.5 <u>Burden of Proof</u>. In making a determination with respect to entitlement to exculpation or indemnification hereunder, the court, Person or Entity making such determination shall presume that any Liquidating Trust Indemnified Party is entitled to exculpation and indemnification under this Agreement and any Person seeking to overcome such presumption shall have the burden of proof to overcome that presumption.

# ARTICLE IX TAX MATTERS

9.1 Treatment of Liquidating Trust Assets Transfer. For all federal, state and local income tax purposes, all parties (including, without limitation, the Debtors, the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries) shall treat the transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets to the Liquidating Trust for the benefit of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, whether their Claims are Allowed on or after the Effective Date, including any amounts or other assets subsequently transferred to the Liquidating Trust (but only at such time as actually transferred) as (i) a transfer of the Liquidating Trust Assets (subject to any obligations relating to such Liquidating Trust Assets) directly to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries and, to the extent the Liquidating Trust Assets are allocable to Disputed Claims that are the responsibility of the Liquidating Trust to resolve, to the applicable Disputed Claims Reserve, followed by (ii) the transfer by the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries to the Liquidating Trust of the Liquidating Trust Assets (other than the Liquidating Trust Assets allocable to the Disputed Claims Reserves) in exchange for Liquidating Trust Interests. Accordingly, the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries shall be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes as the grantors and owners of their respective share of the Liquidating Trust Assets (other than such Liquidating Trust Assets as are allocable to the Disputed Claims Reserves). The foregoing treatment shall also apply, to the extent permitted by applicable law, for state and local income tax purposes.

# 9.2 <u>Tax Treatment of Disputed Claims Reserves.</u>

(a) Subject to contrary definitive guidance from the Internal Revenue Service or a court of competent jurisdiction (including the receipt by the Liquidating Trustee of a private letter ruling if the Liquidating Trustee so requests, or the receipt of an adverse determination by the Internal Revenue Service upon audit if not contested by the Liquidating Trustee), the Liquidating Trustee shall (A) timely elect to treat any Disputed Claims Reserve as a "disputed ownership fund" governed by Treasury Regulation section 1.468B-9 and (B) to the extent permitted by applicable law, report consistently with the foregoing for state and local income tax purposes. All parties (including, without limitation and as applicable, the Debtors, Wind-Down Debtors, the Liquidating Trustee and the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries) shall report for U.S. federal, state and local income tax purposes consistently with the foregoing election, if made.

(b) With respect to any Liquidating Trust Assets and any other income or gain of the Liquidating Trust allocable to Disputed Claims, the Liquidating Trustee shall cause the Liquidating Trust to pay any taxes imposed on the Liquidating Trust by any federal, state or local, or any non-U.S. Governmental Unit. The amount of such taxes paid by the Liquidating Trust with respect to a Disputed Claim (i) will reduce the amount distributed with respect to such Disputed Claim to the extent it becomes an Allowed Claim and (ii) to the extent such Disputed Claim does not become an Allowed Claim will reduce distributions ratably to all Holders in the same Class as such Disputed Claim; *provided*, *however*, that any taxes that reduce distributions pursuant to the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii) shall, for all purposes of this Agreement, be treated as amounts distributed to those Holders of Claims whose distributions are so reduced.

# 9.3 <u>Tax Reporting</u>.

(a) The "taxable year" of the Liquidating Trust shall be the "calendar year" as such terms are defined in section 441 of the IRC. The Liquidating Trustee shall file tax returns for the Liquidating Trust treating the Liquidating Trust as a grantor trust pursuant to Treasury Regulation section 1.671-4(a) and in accordance with this Section 9.3 and Article XIX,C-D of the Plan. The Liquidating Trustee also will annually send to each Liquidating Trust Beneficiary a separate statement setting forth such holder's share of items of income, gain, loss, deduction or credit (including the receipts and expenditures of the Liquidating Trust) as relevant for U.S. federal income tax purposes and will instruct all such Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries to use such information in preparing their U.S. federal income tax returns; *provided*, that if the Liquidating Trustee shall also file or provide (or cause to be filed or provided) any other statement, return or disclosure relating to the Liquidating Trust that is required by any Governmental Unit.

(b)Allocations of Liquidating Trust taxable income among the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries (other than taxable income allocable to the Disputed Claims Reserves) shall be determined by reference to the manner in which an amount of Cash equal to such taxable income would be distributed (were such Cash permitted to be distributed at such time, and without regard to any restrictions on distributions set forth in the Plan or this Agreement) if, immediately prior to such deemed distribution, the Liquidating Trust had distributed all its assets (valued at their tax book value, and other than assets allocable to the Disputed Claims Reserves) to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, adjusted for prior taxable income and loss and taking into account all prior and concurrent distributions from the Liquidating Trust. Similarly, taxable loss of the Liquidating Trust shall be allocated by reference to the manner in which an economic loss would be borne immediately after a hypothetical liquidating distribution of the remaining Liquidating Trust Assets. The tax book value of the Liquidating Trust Assets for purposes of this Section 9.3(b) shall equal their fair market value on the Effective Date, adjusted in accordance with tax accounting principles prescribed by the IRC, the applicable Treasury Regulations and other applicable administrative and judicial authorities and pronouncements.

(c) The Liquidating Trustee shall be responsible for payment, out of the Liquidating Trust Assets, of any taxes imposed on the Liquidating Trust or the Liquidating Trust Assets, including the Disputed Claims Reserves. In the event, and to the extent, any Cash retained on account of Disputed Claims in the Disputed Claims Reserve is insufficient to pay the portion of any such taxes attributable to the taxable income arising from the assets allocable to, or retained on account of, Disputed Claims, such taxes shall be (i) reimbursed from any subsequent Cash amounts retained on account of such Disputed Claims, or (ii) to the extent such Disputed Claims have subsequently been resolved, deducted from any amounts otherwise distributable by the Liquidating Trustee as a result of the resolution of such Disputed Claims.

9.4 <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. (a) The Liquidating Trustee shall deduct and withhold and pay to the appropriate Governmental Unit all amounts required to be deducted or withheld pursuant to the IRC or any provision of any state, local or non-U.S. tax law with respect to any payment or distribution to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries. Notwithstanding the above, each holder of an Allowed Claim that is to receive a distribution under the Plan shall have the sole and exclusive

responsibility for the satisfaction and payment of any taxes imposed on such holder by any governmental authority, including income, withholding and other tax obligations, on account of such distribution. All such amounts withheld and paid to the appropriate Governmental Unit shall be treated as amounts distributed to such Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries for all purposes of this Agreement.

(b) The Liquidating Trustee shall be authorized to collect such tax information from the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries (including, without limitation, social security numbers or other tax identification numbers) as it, in its sole discretion, deems necessary to effectuate the Plan, the Confirmation Order and this Agreement. As a condition to receive distributions under the Plan, all Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries may be required to identify themselves to the Liquidating Trustee and provide tax information and the specifics of their holdings, to the extent the Liquidating Trustee deems appropriate, including an IRS Form W-9 or, in the case of Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries that are not United States persons for federal income tax purposes, certification of foreign status on an applicable IRS Form W-8.

(c) The Liquidating Trustee may refuse to make a distribution to any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary that fails to furnish such information in a timely fashion, until such information is delivered; provided, however, that, upon the delivery of such information by a Liquidating Trust Beneficiary, the Liquidating Trustee shall make such distribution to which the Liquidating Trust Beneficiary is entitled, without interest; and, provided, further, that, if the Liquidating Trustee fails to withhold in respect of amounts received or distributable with respect to any such holder and the Liquidating Trustee is later held liable for the amount of such withholding, such holder shall reimburse the Liquidating Trustee for such liability. The identification requirements in Section 9.4(b) and this Section 9.4(c) may, in certain cases, extend to holders who hold their securities in street name. If a Liquidating Trust Beneficiary fails to comply with such a request for tax information within 180 days, the Liquidating Trustee may file a document with the Bankruptcy Court, or if the Chapter 11 Cases have been closed or dismissed, post a document on a website maintained by the Liquidating Trust, that will provide twenty-one (21) days' notice before such distribution may be deemed an unclaimed distribution and treated in accordance with Article X.F of the Plan.

(d) In the event that the Liquidating Trustee elects to make distributions through an intermediary, the party who would be the withholding agent with respect to distributions to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiary under U.S. federal income tax principles shall be responsible for withholding tax compliance with respect to any such distribution, based on instructions on the character of the income from the Liquidating Trustee.

9.5 <u>Valuation</u>. The valuation of the Liquidating Trust Assets prepared pursuant to Section 2.8 of this Agreement shall be used consistently by all parties (including, without limitation, the Liquidating Trust) for all federal income tax purposes. The Liquidating Trust also shall file (or cause to be filed) any other statements, returns or disclosures relating to the Liquidating Trust that are required by any governmental unit.

9.6 <u>Expedited Determination of Taxes</u>. The Liquidating Trustee may request an expedited determination of taxes of the Liquidating Trust under section 505(b) of the Bankruptcy

Code for all returns filed for, or on behalf of, the Liquidating Trust for all taxable periods through the termination of the Liquidating Trust.

9.7 <u>Foreign Tax Matters</u>. The Liquidating Trustee shall duly comply on a timely basis with all obligations, and satisfy all liabilities, imposed on the Liquidating Trustee or the Liquidating Trust under non-United States law relating to taxes. The Liquidating Trustee, or any other legal representative of the Liquidating Trust, shall not distribute the Liquidating Trust Assets or proceeds thereof without having first obtained all certificates required to have been obtained under applicable non-United States law relating to taxes.

# ARTICLE X TERMINATION OF LIQUIDATING TRUST

10.1 Termination. The Liquidating Trustee, the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee and the Liquidating Trust shall be discharged or dissolved, as the case may be, at such time as (a) the Liquidating Trustee has liquidated or abandoned all Liquidating Trust Assets, (b) the Liquidating Trustee determines, with the approval of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, that the pursuit of Preserved Estate Claims is not likely to yield sufficient additional proceeds to justify further pursuit of such Preserved Estate Claims, (c) all objections to the Disputed Claims have been resolved, (d) all Distributions required to be made by the Liquidating Trust under the Plan have been made and (e) the Transition Period (as defined in the Transition Services Agreement) has expired; provided, however, that in no event shall the Liquidating Trust be dissolved later than five years from the Effective Date unless the Bankruptcy Court, upon motion within the six-month period prior to the fifth anniversary (or within the six-month period prior to the end of any extension period), determines that a fixed period extension (not to exceed two years, including any prior extensions, without a favorable private letter ruling from the Internal Revenue Service or a "should" level opinion of counsel satisfactory to the Liquidating Trustee that any further extension would not adversely affect the status of the Liquidating Trust as a liquidating trust for U.S. federal income tax purposes) is necessary to facilitate or complete the recovery and liquidation of the Liquidating Trust Assets; provided further, however, that if the Chapter 11 Cases have been closed or dismissed before the date that is five years from the Effective Date, then no Bankruptcy Court approval shall be required and the only requirement for an extension is a private letter ruling from the Internal Revenue Service or an opinion of counsel satisfactory to the Liquidating Trustee. If at any time the Liquidating Trustee determines, in reliance upon the advice of the Liquidating Trust Professionals (or any one or more of them), that the expense of administering the Liquidating Trust so as to make a final distribution to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries is likely to exceed the value of the Liquidating Trust Assets then remaining in the Liquidating Trust and provided that clause (e) above has been satisfied, the Liquidating Trustee may apply to the Bankruptcy Court for authority to (i) reserve any amount necessary to dissolve the Liquidating Trust, (ii) donate any balance to a charitable organization (A) described in section 501(c)(3) of the IRC, (B) exempt from U.S. federal income tax under section 501(a) of the IRC, (C) not a "private foundation," as defined in section 509(a) of the IRC and (D) that is unrelated to the Debtors, the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee, the Members, any Liquidating Trust Professionals and any insider of any of the foregoing and (iii) dissolve the Liquidating Trust (all of the foregoing actions in clauses (i) through (iii) being referred to as the "Dissolution Process"). Such date upon which the Liquidating Trust shall finally be dissolved shall be referred to herein as the "Termination Date."

10.2 Continuance of Liquidating Trust for Winding Up. During the Dissolution Process, the Liquidating Trustee, solely for the purpose of liquidating and winding up the affairs of the Liquidating Trust, shall continue to act as such until its duties have been fully performed. During the Dissolution Process, the Liquidating Trustee shall continue to be entitled to receive the Liquidating Trustee Fees called for by Section 6.2(a) hereof and subject to Section 2.4 hereof. Upon distribution of all the Liquidating Trust Assets, the Liquidating Trustee shall retain the books, records and files that shall have been delivered or created in connection with the administration of the Liquidating Trust to the extent not otherwise required to be handled by the Liquidating Trustee in accordance with Section 2.2 hereof. At the Liquidating Trustee's discretion, but subject in all cases to Section 2.2 hereof, all of such records and documents may be destroyed no earlier than two (2) years following the Termination Date as the Liquidating Trustee deems appropriate (unless such records and documents are necessary to fulfill the Liquidating Trustee's obligations hereunder). Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, upon the Termination Date, the Liquidating Trustee shall be deemed discharged and have no further duties or obligations hereunder, except to account to the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries as provided herein, the Liquidating Trust Interests shall be cancelled, and the Liquidating Trust will be deemed to have dissolved.

# ARTICLE XI AMENDMENT AND WAIVER

11.1 Subject to Sections 11.2 and 11.3 of this Agreement, the Liquidating Trustee may amend, supplement or waive any provision of this Agreement. Technical amendments to this Agreement may be made, as necessary to clarify this Agreement or enable the Liquidating Trustee to effectuate the terms of this Agreement, by the Liquidating Trustee.

11.2 Notwithstanding Section 11.1 of this Agreement, no amendment, supplement or waiver of or to this Agreement shall (a) adversely affect the interests, rights or treatment of the Liquidating Trust Beneficiaries, (b) adversely affect the payments and/or distributions to be made under the Plan, the Confirmation Order or this Agreement, (c) amend Sections 2.1(h) or 6.2(b) hereof, (d) be inconsistent with the Sale Order, the Plan or the Confirmation Order, (e) adversely affect the U.S. federal income tax status of the Liquidating Trust as a "liquidating trust" or (f) be inconsistent with the purpose and intention of the Liquidating Trust to liquidate in an expeditious but orderly manner the Liquidating Trust Assets in accordance with Treasury Regulation section 301.7701-4(d).

11.3 No failure by the Liquidating Trust, the Liquidating Trustee, or the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee to exercise or delay in exercising any right, power, or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, power, or privilege hereunder preclude any further exercise thereof, or of any other right, power, or privilege.

# ARTICLE XII MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

12.1 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York (without reference to principles of conflicts of law that would require or permit application of the law of another jurisdiction).

12.2 Jurisdiction. Subject to the proviso below and so long as the Chapter 11 Cases have not been closed or dismissed, the Parties agree that the Bankruptcy Court shall have jurisdiction over the Liquidating Trust and the Liquidating Trustee, including, without limitation, the administration and activities of the Liquidating Trust and the Liquidating Trustee to the fullest extent permitted by law; provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, the Liquidating Trustee shall have power and authority to bring any action in any court of competent jurisdiction to prosecute any of the Preserved Estate Claims and pursue any recoveries in respect of any Preserved Estate Claims. Each Party to this Agreement hereby irrevocably consents to the jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court in any action to enforce, interpret or construe any provision of this Agreement or of any other agreement or document delivered in connection with this Agreement, and also hereby irrevocably waives any defense of improper venue, forum non conveniens, or lack of personal jurisdiction to any such action brought in the Bankruptcy Court. Until the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases, any action to enforce, interpret, or construe any provision of this Agreement will be brought only in the Bankruptcy Court; provided, however, that in the event that the Bankruptcy Court does not have jurisdiction pursuant to the foregoing provision, including after the closing or dismissal of the Chapter 11 Cases, any action to enforce, interpret, or construe any provision of this Agreement will be brought in either a state or federal court of competent jurisdiction in the borough of Manhattan in the state of New York (without prejudice to the right of any Party to seek to reopen the Chapter 11 Cases to hear matters with respect to this Agreement). Each Party hereby irrevocably consents to the service by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested, of any process in any action to enforce, interpret, or construe any provision of this Agreement.

12.3 <u>Severability</u>. In the event any provision of this Agreement or the application thereof to any person or circumstances shall be determined by Final Order to be invalid or unenforceable to any extent, the remainder of this Agreement or the application of such provision to persons or circumstances or in jurisdictions other than those as to or in which it is held invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby, and each provision of this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law.

12.4 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice or other communication required or permitted to be made under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given, for all purposes, if delivered personally or by facsimile or electronic communication, sent by nationally recognized overnight delivery service or mailed by first-class mail. The date of receipt of such notice shall be the earliest of (a) the date of actual receipt by the receiving party, (b) the date of personal delivery (or refusal upon presentation for delivery), (c) the date of the transmission confirmation or (d) three Business Days after service by first-class mail, to the receiving party's below address(es):

(i) if to the Liquidating Trustee, to:

Redan Advisors LLC

Attn: Patrick J. Bartels, Jr. patrick@redanadvisors.com

(ii) if to any Liquidating Trust Beneficiary, to the last known address of such Liquidating Trust Beneficiary according to the Liquidating Trustee's records;

(iii) if to a Member of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee, to the applicable address(es) of such person according to the Liquidating Trustee's records.

12.5 <u>Headings</u>. The headings contained in this Agreement are solely for convenience of reference and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement or of any term or provision hereof.

12.6 <u>Plan and Confirmation Order</u>. The principal purpose of this Agreement is to aid in the implementation of the Plan and, therefore, this Agreement incorporates and is subject to the provisions of the Plan and the Confirmation Order. In the event of any direct conflict or inconsistency between any provision of this Agreement, on the one hand, and the provisions of the Plan, on the other hand, the provisions of this Agreement shall govern and control. In the event of any direct conflict or inconsistency between any provision in this Agreement, on the one hand, and the provisions of the Confirmation Order, on the other hand, the provisions of the Confirmation Order shall govern and control.

12.7 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement and the exhibits attached hereto, together with the Plan and the Confirmation Order, contain the entire agreement between the parties and supersede all prior and contemporaneous agreements or understandings between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.

12.8 <u>Cumulative Rights and Remedies</u>. The rights and remedies provided in this Agreement are cumulative and are not exclusive of any rights under law or in equity, subject to any limitations provided under the Plan and the Confirmation Order.

12.9 <u>Meanings of Other Terms</u>. Except where the context otherwise requires, words importing the masculine gender include the feminine and the neuter, if appropriate, words importing the singular number shall include the plural number and vice versa and words importing persons shall include firms, associations, corporations and other entities. All references herein to Articles, Sections and other subdivisions, unless referring specifically to the Plan or provisions of the Bankruptcy Code, the Bankruptcy Rules or other law, statute or regulation, refer to the corresponding Articles, Sections and other subdivisions of this Agreement and the words "herein," "hereof" or "herewith" and words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or subdivision of this Agreement. The term "including" shall mean "including, without limitation."

12.10 <u>Successors in Interest</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of any successor in interest to any one or more of the Debtors, including, but not limited to, the Wind-Down Debtors (as limited by the Plan and the Confirmation Order), that shall, upon becoming any such successor be subject to and obligated to comply with the terms and conditions hereof, including, specifically, the terms of Section 2.2 hereto. The obligations of the Liquidating Trust and Liquidating Trustee to any one or more of the Debtors pursuant to this Agreement shall also be obligations of the Liquidating Trust and Liquidating Trustee to any such successor in

interest, including, but not limited to, the Wind-Down Debtors, including their obligations under Section 2.2 hereto. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event that any Person (including, as applicable, the Wind-Down Debtors) becomes a successor in interest to a Debtor, the claims, privileges, books and records and directors, officers, employees, agents and professionals of such Person, to the extent not otherwise subject to the provisions and requirements of this Agreement (including Section 2.2) prior to such Person becoming a successor in interest to the applicable Debtor, shall not become subject to the provisions and requirements of this Agreement (including Section 2.2) solely because such Person becomes a successor in interest to the applicable Debtor.

12.11 <u>Limitations</u>. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, the Plan or the Confirmation Order, nothing herein is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or to give any person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement. The parties hereby acknowledge and agree that nothing herein is intended to, does, or shall be construed to prejudice or harm in any way the rights, remedies or treatment (including any releases, exculpation, indemnification, or otherwise) of any Released Party or Exculpated Party, solely in their capacity as a Released Party or Exculpated Party, under the Plan.

12.12 <u>Further Assurances</u>. From and after the Effective Date, the parties hereto covenant and agree to execute and deliver all such documents and notices and to take all such further actions as may reasonably be required from time to time to carry out the intent and purposes of this Agreement, and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

12.13 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same instrument. A facsimile or electronic mail signature of any party shall be considered to have the same binding legal effect as an original signature.

12.14 <u>Authority</u>. Each Party hereby represents and warrants to the other Parties that: (i) such Party has full corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement, to carry out its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; (ii) the execution and delivery by such Party of this Agreement and the performance by such Party of its obligations hereunder have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate action on the part of such Party; (iii) this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by such Party, and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the other Parties hereto) this Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Party enforceable against such Party in accordance with its terms.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement or caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective officers, representatives or agents, effective as of the date first above written.

REDAN ADVISORS LLC, AS TRUSTEE OF THE STRIKE LIQUIDATING TRUST

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Name: Title:

STRIKE, LLC, ON BEHALF OF ITSELF AND THE OTHER DEBTORS

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Name: Title:

# EXHIBIT A

Initial Members of the Liquidating Trust Oversight Committee

# EXHIBIT B

Compensation of Liquidating Trustee

[To Come]

# Exhibit B

Preserved Estate Claims Schedule

# Preserved Estate Claims Schedule<sup>1</sup>

As set forth in Article VIII.E of the Plan, except as provided in the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or in any contract, instrument, release or other agreement entered into or delivered in connection with the Plan, in accordance with Bankruptcy Code section 1123(b), the Liquidating Trust will retain and may enforce any Preserved Estate Claims that any Estate may hold against any Entity.

As set forth in Article I.A.122 of the Plan, "Preserved Estate Claims" means all Causes of Action of the Debtors that are not waived, relinquished, released, compromised, or settled in the Plan or any Final Order, including, but not limited to, Causes of Action identified on the Preserved Estate Claims Schedule. Notwithstanding the foregoing, "Preserved Estate Claims" do not include any Purchased Claims or any Causes of Action that were transferred to the Purchaser in connection with the Sale Transaction or released pursuant to the Sale Order.

The Liquidating Trust may pursue any such Preserved Estate Claims in accordance with the Plan and the Liquidating Trust Agreement. The Debtors' inclusion or failure to include or describe with sufficient specificity any Preserved Estate Claim on this Preserved Estate Claims Schedule shall not be deemed an admission, denial or waiver of any Preserved Estate Claim that the Debtors or Estates may hold. The Debtors intend to preserve all Preserved Estate Claims. No preclusion doctrine, including, without limitation, the doctrines of res judicata, collateral estoppel, issue preclusion, claim preclusion, waiver, estoppel (judicial, equitable or otherwise) or laches will apply to the Preserved Estate Claims upon or after the entry of the Confirmation Order or the Effective Date of the Plan based on the Plan or the Confirmation Order, including any argument of waiver on account of the failure to include or describe with sufficient specificity any Preserved Estate Claims Schedule.

In accordance with section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and Article VIII.D.1 of the Plan, upon the Effective Date, and except as otherwise expressly provided in the Plan, the Preserved Estate Claims that any Debtor may hold against any Entity shall vest in the Liquidating Trust free and clear of all Claims, Liens, encumbrances, charges, and other interests.

## **Certain Categories of Causes of Action**

The categories and particular Preserved Estate Claims listed below are indicative, but in no way the exhaustive or exclusive list, of the Preserved Estate Claims retained in connection with the Plan.

## A. Claims Related to Insurance Policies

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims based in whole or in part upon any and all Insurance Policies to which any of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the *Modified Combined Disclosure Statement and Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Liquidation of Strike, LLC and Its Affiliated Debtors* [Docket No. 964] (as may be amended, supplemented, or modified from time to time, including all exhibits and supplements thereto, the "**Plan**").

Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, is a party or pursuant to which any of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, has any rights whatsoever, regardless of whether such Insurance Policy is specifically identified in the Plan, this Plan Supplement, or any amendments thereto, including, without limitation, (i) Preserved Estate Claims against insurance carriers, reinsurance carriers, insurance brokers, underwriters, occurrence carriers, or surety bond issuers relating to coverage, indemnity, contribution, reimbursement, or any other matters, and (ii) Preserved Estate Claims relating to any open insurance claims asserted by any Debtor or third party under any Insurance Policy. For the avoidance of doubt, failure to include any such Preserved Estate Claims shall not constitute a waiver, release, or any other limitation on the ability of the Liquidating Trust to pursue such Preserved Estate Claims. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims that arise or may arise under the Insurance Policies identified therein.

# **B.** Claims Related to Tax Obligations

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims based in whole or in part upon any and all tax obligations to which any of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, is a party or pursuant to which the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trust, without limitation, against or related to all Entities that owe or that may in the future owe money related to tax refunds to the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, has any rights whatsoever, including, without limitation, against or related to all Entities that owe or that may in the future owe money related to tax refunds to the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, regardless of whether such Entity is specifically identified herein. For the avoidance of doubt, failure to include any such Preserved Estate Claims shall not constitute a waiver, release, or any other limitation on the ability of the Liquidating Trust to pursue such Preserved Estate Claims. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims against the United States of America or any other Federal, state, or local taxing authorities or any Entity to whom the Debtors have made payment on account of tax obligations, including the Entities identified in **Schedule B** attached hereto.

# C. Claims, Defenses, Cross-Claims, and Counter-Claims Related to Litigation and Possible Litigation

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims against or related to all Entities that are party to or that may in the future become party to litigation, arbitration, or any other type of adversarial proceeding or dispute resolution proceeding, whether formal or informal, or judicial or non-judicial, regardless of whether such Entity is specifically identified in the Plan, this Plan Supplement, or any amendments thereto. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves (i) all Preserved Estate Claims arising in or relating to any proceeding identified in **Schedule C** attached hereto against all Entities that are or may become party to such proceedings, and (ii) all Preserved Estate Claims identified in **Schedule D** attached hereto against all Entities identified or described therein.

#### **D.** Claims Related to Contracts and Leases

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims based in whole or in part upon any and all contracts and leases to which any of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, is a party or pursuant to which any of the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee have any rights whatsoever (regardless of whether such contract or lease is specifically identified in the Plan, this Plan Supplement, or any amendments thereto). The Preserved Estate Claims reserved include claims against vendors, suppliers of goods and services, or any other parties for, among other things, the following: (1) overpayments, back charges, duplicate payments, improper holdbacks, deductions owing or improper deductions taken, deposits, warranties, guarantees, indemnities, recoupment, or setoff; (2) wrongful or improper termination, suspension of services or supply of goods, or failure to meet other contractual or regulatory obligations; (3) failure to fully perform or to condition performance on additional requirements under contracts with any one or more of the Debtors before the assumption or rejection, if applicable, of such contracts; (4) payments, deposits, holdbacks, reserves, or other amounts owed by any creditor, utility, supplier, vendor, insurer, surety, factor, lender, bondholder, lessor or other party; (5) any liens, including mechanics', artisans', materialmens', possessory, or statutory liens held by any one or more of the Debtors: (6) claims arising out of environmental or contaminant exposure matters against landlords, lessors, environmental consultants, environmental agencies, or suppliers of environmental services or goods; (7) counter-claims and defenses related to any contractual obligations; (8) any turnover actions arising under Bankruptcy Code sections 542 or 543; and (9) unfair competition, interference with contract or potential business advantage, breach of contract, infringement of intellectual property, or any business tort claims.

# E. Claims Related to Accounts Receivable and Accounts Payable

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims against or related to all Entities that owe or that may in the future owe money to the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, the Liquidating Trust, or the Liquidating Trustee, as applicable, regardless of whether such Entity is expressly identified in the Plan, this Plan Supplement, or any amendments thereto. Furthermore, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims against or related to all Entities who assert or may assert that the Debtors, the Wind-Down Debtors, the Estates, or the Liquidating Trust, as applicable, owe money to them.

## F. Avoidance Actions

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all actual or potential Preserved Estate Claims that may be brought by or on behalf of the Debtors, their Estates, or other authorized parties in interest to avoid a transfer of property or an obligation incurred by the Debtors pursuant to any applicable section of the Bankruptcy Code, including sections 502, 510, 542, 544, 545, 547 through and including 553, and 724(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, or under similar or related state or federal statutes and common law, including fraudulent transfer laws, including Preserved Estate Claims against the Entities identified in **Schedule D** attached hereto.

# G. Claims Related to Deposits/Prepayments, Adequate Assurance Postings, and Other Collateral Postings

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims based in whole or in part upon any and all postings of a security deposits, letters of credit, adequate assurance payment, or any other type of deposit, prepayment, or collateral, regardless of whether such posting of security deposit, letter of credit, adequate assurance payment, or collateral is specifically identified herein.

# H. Other Causes of Action

Unless otherwise explicitly released under the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims against:

- all Entities that have filed, or may file, a proof of claim or request for payment of administrative expenses in these chapter 11 cases;
- all agents and independent contractors of any Debtor, creditors, service providers, utilities, suppliers, vendors, insurers, sureties, factors, lessors, or other parties that provided financial accommodations, goods or services of any kind to any Debtor at any time;
- any Entity that owed any legal duty, no matter how arising, to any Debtor;
- any Entity that caused environmental liabilities related to any real or personal property of the Debtors or the Wind-Down Debtors; and
- any Entity against whom a Preserved Estate Claim is discovered after the confirmation of the Plan.

In addition, unless otherwise released or exculpated by the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves the following Preserved Estate Claims: (i) derivative claims of the Debtors pursuant to state or non-bankruptcy law, the Bankruptcy Code, or any other statute, legal theory, or theory under equity and (ii) claims of the Debtors against any former or current directors or officers arising under state or other non-bankruptcy law or arising under the Bankruptcy Code, these Chapter 11 Cases, or in any way related to these Chapter 11 Cases, or under and/or pursuant to any statute or legal or equitable theory that is any manner arising from, connected with, or related to any act or omission of such director or officer that occurred prior to the Effective Date.

Moreover, unless otherwise released by the Plan, the Liquidating Trust expressly reserves all Preserved Estate Claims against all Entities, as well as their affiliates, parents, subsidiaries, successors, or assigns, including, but not limited to, Preserved Estate Claims:

• for overpayments, back charges, duplicate payments, improper holdbacks, deposits, warranties, guarantees, indemnities, recoupment, contribution or setoff;

- for wrongful or improper termination, suspension of services or supply of goods or services, or failure to meet other contractual or regulatory obligations;
- for failure to fully perform or to condition performance on additional requirements under contracts with the Debtors before the assumption or rejection, if applicable, of such contracts;
- for payments, deposits, holdbacks, reserves or other amounts owed to the Debtors;
- for any liens or security interests, including mechanic's, artisan's, materialmen's, possessory, statutory liens and rights of setoff held by the Debtors;
- for any environmental or contaminant exposure matters against landlords, lessors, surface owners, predecessors in interest, environmental consultants, environmental agencies, or suppliers of environmental services or goods;
- concerning counterclaims and defenses related to any contractual obligations;
- for unfair competition, interference with contract or potential business advantage, breach of contract, infringement of intellectual property, or any business tort claims;
- for the commission of any tortious act against any Debtor; and
- for any other legal or equitable cause of action or remedy that is just and reasonable under the circumstances.

For the avoidance of doubt, subject to any applicable consent rights contained in the Plan, the Debtors reserve all rights to amend, revise, or supplement the Plan Supplement, and any of the documents and designations contained therein, at any time before the Effective Date of the Plan, or any such other date as may be provided for by the Plan or by order of the Bankruptcy Court.

Schedule A
------------

Insurer and Policy Number	Description	Effective Date <sup>2</sup>
2016-2017		
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy # EWC3135927-10	Workers' Compensation	12/1/16-12/1/17
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EGL001949810	General Liability	12/1/16-12/1/17
Starnet Insurance Company Policy #ECA3135907-10	Commercial Auto Liability	12/1/16-12/1/17
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EUL001949910	Umbrella - Primary Layer	12/1/16-12/1/17
Steadfast Insurance Company Policy #SFX0082727-02	Excess Liability - 1st Layer	12/1/16-12/1/17
Endurance American Insurance Company Policy #XSC10005994702	Excess Liability - 2nd Layer	12/1/16-12/1/17
Gemini Insurance Co. Policy #EXC 4101477	Excess Liability - 3rd Layer	12/1/16-12/1/17
Zurich American Ins. Co. Policy #ZE0085686-02	Foreign Casualty	12/1/16-12/1/17
Zurich American Ins. Co. Policy #GTU 5466466-01	Business Travel Accident	12/1/16-12/1/17
Commerce & Industry Ins. Co. (AIG) Policy # AV029442148-03	Aviation	1/22/16-1/22/17
The Hartford Policy #83 UUM VV 8725	Commercial Real/Personal Property (Special Risk)	12/1/16-12/1/17
Great American E & S Ins. Co Policy # PCE-2628934-08	Contractors and Site Pollution Liability & Professional Liability	12/1/16-12/1/17
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA Policy #018813834	Fiduciary Liability	8/30/17-8/30/18
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA Policy #018813834	Directors & Officers	8/30/17-8/30/18
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA Policy #018813834	Employment Practices Liability	8/30/17-8/30/18
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA Policy #018813834	Commercial Crime	8/30/17-8/30/18
Ace American Ins. Co. Policy #DOX G25576044 005	Excess Directors & Officers	8/30/17-8/30/18
U.S. Specialty Ins. Co. Policy # U71785828	Special Crime	8/30/17-8/30/20
2017-2018		
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy # EWC3135927-11	Workers' Compensation	12/1/17-12/1/18
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EGL001949811	General Liability Employee Benefits Liability	12/1/17-12/1/18

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  In each case, as may have been extended in accordance with the terms of the applicable Insurance Policy.

\_\_\_\_\_

Insurer and Policy Number	Description	Effective Date <sup>2</sup>
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #ECA3135907-11	Commercial Auto Liability	12/1/17-12/1/18
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EUL001949911	Umbrella - Primary Layer	12/1/17-12/1/18
Steadfast Insurance Company Policy #SFX0082727-03	Excess Liability - 1st Layer	12/1/17-12/1/18
Endurance American Insurance Company Policy #XSC10005994703	Excess Liability - 2nd Layer	12/1/17-12/1/18
Great American Assurance Company Policy #EXC2191780	Excess Liability - 3rd Layer	12/1/17-12/1/18
Zurich American Ins. Co. Policy #ZE0085686-03	Foreign Casualty	12/1/17-12/1/18
Zurich American Ins. Co. Policy #GTU 5466466	Business Travel Accident	12/1/17-12/1/18
National Union Fire Insurance Company of Pittsburg, PA(AIG) Policy # AV029442148-05	Aviation	1/22/17-1/22/18
Aspen American Insurance Company Policy #IMZ333617	Commercial Real/Personal	12/1/17-12/1/18
Great American E & S Ins. Co Policy #CSE262893409	Contractors and Site Pollution Liability	12/31/17-12/1/18
Allied World Surplus Lines Insurance Company Policy #0311-0998"	Professional Liability	12/31/17-12/1/18
2018-2019		
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EWC 3135927-12	Workers' Compensation	12/1/18-12/1/19
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EGL001949812	General Liability	12/1/18-12/1/19
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #ECA 3135907-12	Commercial Auto Liability	12/1/18-12/1/19
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy #EUL001949912	Umbrella - Primary Layer	12/1/18-12/1/19
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy #G71206038001	Excess Liability - 1st Layer	12/1/18-12/1/19
Endurance American Insurance Company Policy #XSC10005994704	Excess Liability - 2nd Layer	12/1/18-12/1/19
Great American Assurance Company Policy #EXC 2275935	Excess Liability - 3rd Layer	12/1/18-12/1/19
Zurich American Ins. Co. Policy #ZE 0085686-04	Foreign Casualty	12/1/18-12/1/19
Zurich American Ins. Co. Policy #GTU 5466466	Business Travel Accident	12/1/18-12/1/21
National Union Fire Insurance Company of Pittsburg, PA(AIG) Policy # AV 029442148-07	Aviation	1/22/19-1/22/20

Insurer and Policy Number	Description	Effective Date <sup>2</sup>
Aspen American Insurance Company	Commercial Real/Personal	12/1/18-12/1/19
Policy #IMZ333618		
Great American E & S Ins. Co	Contractors and Site Pollution	12/1/18-12/1/19
Policy #CSE 2628934 10	Liability	
Allied world Surplus Lines Insurance Company	Professional Liability	12/1/18-12/1/19
Policy #0311-0998	r totessional Liability	12/1/10-12/1/19
•	Fiduciom, Liohilita	8/30/18-8/30/19
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh,	Fiduciary Liability	8/30/18-8/30/19
PAPolicy #018251754		
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA	Directors & Officers	8/30/18-8/30/19
Policy #018251754		
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA	Employment Practices Liability	8/30/18-8/30/19
Policy #018251754		
National Union Fire Ins. Co. Of Pittsburgh, PA	Commercial Crime	8/30/18-8/30/19
Policy #018251754		
Ace American Ins. Co.	Excess Directors & Officers	8/30/18-8/30/19
Policy #G25576044 006		0/50/10 0/50/17
2019-2020		
		10/1/10 10/1/00
Berkley National Insurance Company	Workers' Compensation	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #EWC 3135927-13		
Berkley National Insurance Company	General Liability	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #EGL001949813		
Berkley National Insurance Company	Commercial Auto Liability	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #ECA 3135907-13		
Berkley National Insurance Company	Umbrella - Primary Layer	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #EUL001949913		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Excess Liability - 1st Layer	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #G71206038002	Exects Endomry - 1st Edger	
	Evenue Liebility and Laver	12/1/10 12/1/20
Endurance American Insurance Company	Excess Liability - 2nd Layer	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #XSC10005994705		
Great American Assurance Company	Excess Liability - 3rd Layer	12/1/19-12/1/20
Policy #EXC 3235705		
Aspen American Insurance CompanyPolicy	Commercial Real/Personal	12/1/19-12/1/20
#IMZ333619	Property	
Zurich American Ins. Co.Policy #ZE 0085686-05	Foreign Casualty General	12/1/19-12/1/20
Great American E & S Ins. CoPolicy #CSE	Contractors and Site Pollution	12/1/19-12/1/20
2628934 11	Liability	
	· · · ·	0/20/10 0/20/20
Federal Ins Co (Chubb) policy # 82601119	Blended (D&O/EPL/Fid)	8/30/19-8/30/20
Beazley Ins Co, Inc. policy # V2880219010	Excess D&O	8/30/19-8/30/20
National Union Fire Inc Co of Pittsburgh, PA	Side A/DIC	8/30/19-8/30/20
(AIG) Policy # 01-771-41-88		
National Union Fire Inc Co of Pittsburgh, PA	Crime	8/30/19-8/30/20
(AIG) Policy # 01-771-42-68		
Indian Harbor Ins Co (XL) Policy # MTP9038631	Cyber	4/4/19-8/30/20
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	2/11/19-2/11/20
Policy #G28292363 001	Kambau I IOICCUVE LIAUIIIIY	2/11/17-2/11/20
1 0 11  y # 0 20272303 001		

Insurer and Policy Number	Description	Effective Date <sup>2</sup>
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	2/13/19-2/13/20
Policy #G28292405 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	3/18/19-3/18/20
Policy #G28296320 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	3/18/19-3/18/20
Policy #G28296368 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	3/18/19-3/18/20
Policy #G2829640A 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	5/6/19-5/6/20
Policy #G28304560 001	Ramoad Trocetive Elability	5/0/19-5/0/20
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	5/23/19-5/23/20
Policy #G28309727 001	Kalifoad Flotective Liability	5/25/19-5/25/20
	Dailmand Drotanting Linkility	6/1/10 6/1/20
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	6/1/19-6/1/20
Policy #G2830948A 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	6/3/19-6/3/20
Policy #G28309764 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	8/23/19-8/23/20
Policy #G28345720 001		
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Railroad Protective Liability	8/30/19-8/30/20
Policy #G28347844 001		
2020-2021		
Berkley National Insurance Company	Workers' Compensation	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #EWC 3135927-14	1	
Berkley National Insurance Company	General Liability	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #EGL001949814		
Berkley National Insurance CompanyPolicy #ECA	Commercial Auto Liability	12/1/20-12/1/21
3135907-14		
Berkley National Insurance Company	Umbrella - Primary Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #EUL001949914	Childrena Trinnary Edger	12/1/20 12/1/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company	Excess Liability - 1st Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #G71206038003	Excess Liability - 1st Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
	Evenes Lishility and Lavan	12/1/20-12/1/21
Berkley National Insurance Company Policy	Excess Liability - 2nd Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
#CEX09604322-00		10/1/20 10/1/21
General Security National Insurance Company	Excess Liability - 3rd Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #FA0082195-2020-1		
Endurance American Insurance Company	Excess Liability - 3rd Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy # XSC10005994706		
Great American Assurance Company	Excess Liability - 4th Layer	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #EXC 3279583		
Aspen American Insurance Company	Commercial Real/Personal	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #IMZ333620	Property	
National Union Fire Insurance Company of	Aviation	1/22/20-1/22/21
Pittsburg, PA (AIG)		
Policy # SIHL1H269		
Great American E & S Ins. Co	Contractors and Site Pollution	12/1/20-12/1/21
	Liability	

Insurer and Policy Number	Description	Effective Date <sup>2</sup>
Allied World Surplus Lines Insurance Company	Professional Liability	12/1/20-12/1/21
Policy #0311-0998		
Federal Ins Co (Chubb) Policy # 8261-4810	D&O / Fiduciary	2/12/21-2/12/22
Axis Insurance Company Policy # P-001-	Excess D&O	2/12/21-2/12/22
000517014-01		
Allied World Specialty Policy # 0312-7405	Excess D&O	2/12/21-2/12/22
Old Republic Insurance Company Policy # 13- 100134	Side A / DIC	2/12/21-2/12/22
Federal Ins Co (Chubb) policy # 8260-1119	Employment Practices Liability	8/30/20-8/30/22
National Union Fire Insurance Company of Pittsburg, PA (AIG) Policy # 01-6423-32-84	Crime	8/30/20-8/30/21
Indian Harbor Insurance Company (XL) Policy # MTP9038631	Cyber	8/30/20-8/30/21
U.S. Specialty Ins. Co. Policy # U72085764	Special Crime	8/30/20-8/30/23
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28385419 001	Railroad Protective Liability	8/20/20-8/20/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G2840685A 001	Railroad Protective Liability	9/7/20-9/07/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G2822350A 001	Railroad Protective Liability	9/11/20-9/11/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G2841285A 001	Railroad Protective Liability	9/23/20-9/23/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28240661 001	Railroad Protective Liability	10/7/20-10/07/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28240624 001	Railroad Protective Liability	10/7/20-10/07/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28240582 001	Railroad Protective Liability	10/7/20-10/07/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28278743 001	Railroad Protective Liability	10/23/20-8/01/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28278780 001	Railroad Protective Liability	10/26/20-10/26/21
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28398621 001	Railroad Protective Liability	2/12/21-2/12/22
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28248076 001	Railroad Protective Liability	4/07/21-4/07/22
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28248234 001	Railroad Protective Liability	4/21/21-4/21/22
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28248155 001	Railroad Protective Liability	5/05/21-5/05/22
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G28314279 001	Railroad Protective Liability	6/01/21-6/01/22
Westchester Fire Insurance Company Policy # G7357268A 001	Railroad Protective Liability	8/21/21-0/21/22

# Schedule B

# Preserved Estate Claims Related to Tax Obligations

Taxing Authority	Address
Adams County Treasurer	P. O. Box 869
	Brighton, CO 80601-0869 US
Alabama Department of Transportation	P.O. Box 303050
	Montgomery, AL 36130-3050 USA
Alabama License Board for General Contractors	2525 Fairlane Dr
	Montgomery, AL 36116 US
Al-Department of Revenue	615 Forrest Ave A
	East Brewton, AL 36426
Ann Harris Bennett Tax Assessor	PO Box 4622
	Houston, TX 77210-4622
API Processing - Licensing, Inc.	3419 Galt Ocean Drive, Suite A
	Fort Lauderdale, FL 33308 US
Arizona Registrar of Contractors	1700 W. Washington St. Suite 105
	Phoenix, AZ 85007-2812 USA
Atlantis Self-Storage Inc	7051 Steubenville Pike Suite 7
	Oakdale, PA 15071
Barbers Hill ISD	PO Box 1108
	Mont Belvieu, TX 77580 US
Berkley Oil & Gas Specialty Services	PO Box 639831
	Cincinnati, OH 45263-9831
Bishop Commercial Rentals LLC	704 W Main Suite A
	Duncan, OK 73533
Blackfeet Nation	PO Box 850
	Browning, MT 59417 US
Board of Professional Engineers and Land	1917 S. Interstate 35
Surveyors	Austin, TX 78741 US
Brazoria County Tax Office	111 E. Locust
	Angleton, TX 77515
CA Employment Development Department	PO Box 826880
	Sacramento, CA 94280-0001 US
Caddo Parish Sheriff's Office Tax Department	P. O. Box 20905
	Shreveport, LA 71120-0905 US
California Secretary of State	1500 11th Street
	Sacramento, CA 95814 USA
Canadian County Treasurer	201 N. Choctaw
	El Reno, OK 73036 US
Caterpillar Financial Services	PO Box 732893
	Dallas, TX 75373-2893
City of Athens	P.O. Box 1089
	Athens, AL 35612
City of Corpus Christi	PO Box 9257
	Corpus Christi, TX 78469 US
City of El Campo Texas	315 E. Jackson St.
	El Campo, TX 77437 USA

Taxing Authority	Address
City of Homewood	P.O. Box 59666
	Homewood, AL 35259
City of Hot Springs	133 Convention Boulevard
	Hot Springs National Park, AR 71901 US
City of Jeffersonville	500 Quartermaster Court Suite 250
	Jeffersonville, IN 47130 US
City of Lafayette	P.O. Box 275
	Lafayette, TN 37083 US
City of Macon County	104 County Courthouse
	Lafayette, TN 37083 US
City of Morehead - Director of Finance	PO Box 490
	Morehead, KY 40351 US
City of Nederland	PO Box 967
	Nederland, TX 77627 US
City of Port Arthur	444 4th Street
	Port Arthur, TX 77640 US
City of Sharon	155 West Connelly Boulevard
	Sharon, PA 16146 US
City of Shreveport-AV-TAX	P. O. Box 30040
	Shreveport, LA 71130-0040 US
City of Tuscaloosa Revenue Division	P.O. Box 2089
City of Tuseanosa Revenue Division	Tuscaloosa, AL 35403 US
Colorado Department of Public Safety	700 Kipling St # 1000
Colorado Department of Tuble Safety	Lakewood, CO 80215 USA
Colorado Department of Revenue	1375 Sherman St
Colorado Department or Revenue	Denver, CO 80261 US
Colorado Department of Transportation	2829 W. Howard Pl.
Colorado Department or Transportation	Denver, CO 80204 USA
Connecticut Secretary of the State	165 Capitol Ave. Suite 1000
Connecticut Secretary of the State	Hartford, CT 06115-0470 USA
Corpus Christi Electric Co	PO Box 2884
Corpus Christi Electric Co	Corpus Christi, TX 78403
Corpus Christi Equipment Co	PO Box 4125
Corpus Christi Equipment Co	Corpus Christi, TX 78469 US
CPA Measurement Dynamics Inc	C/O T66019U PO Box 311116
CFA Measurement Dynamics Inc	Detroit, MI 48231-1116
Cr McB Investments LLC	13336 South Sun River Drive
CI WED INVESTIGENTS LEC	Riverton, UT 84065
Crossbuidge LLC	
Crossbridge LLC	1800 Hughes Landing Blvd Suite 500
David Biwanka Cy Eain ICD Tay Assasson	The Woodlands, TX 77380
David Piwonka - Cy-Fair ISD Tax Assessor	10494 Jones Rd, Suite 106
Dears Credit Inc	Houston, TX 77065 US
Deere Credit, Inc	Attn: Acct. Dept - Alp Process P.O. Box 6600
	Johnson, IA 50131-6600
Delaware Secretary of State	P.O. Box 5509
	Binghamton, NY 13902-5509 US
Denise Hutter, Tax Assessor/Collector	Chambers County Tax Office, PO Box 519
	Anahuac, TX 77514 US

Taxing Authority	Address
Division of Fire Safety	1311 US Route 302 Suite # 600
	Barre, VT 05641 US
Eddy County Treasurer	101 W. Greene, Suite 117
	Carlsbad, NM 88220 US
eSmartPayroll	1879 Lundy Avenue, Suite 266
	San Jose, CA 95131 US
Florida Department of Business and Professional	2601 Blair Stone Road
Regulation	Tallahassee, FL 32399 US
Florida Department of State	R.A. Gray Building 500 South Bronough Street
	Tallahassee, FL 32399-0250 USA
Florida Electric and Construction	1749 Northeast 10th Terrace Units 5 7 & 8
	Cape Coral, FL 33909 US
Frio County Appraisal District	PO Box 1129
	Pearsall, TX 78061 US
Frio County Tax Office	500 E. San Antonio St. Box 20
	Pearsall, TX 78061 US
G. Brian Patterson, Revenue Commissioner	100 S. Clinton Street, Ste. A
	Athens, AL 35611 US
GA Construction Industry Licensing Board	237 Coliseum Drive
	Macon, GA 31217 US
Gary Earnest - CAD of Taylor County	PO Box 1800
	Abilene, TX 79604 US
Georgia Corporations Division	2 MLK, Jr. Drive Suite 313, Floyd West Tower
	Atlanta, GA 30334 US
Georgia Professional Licensing Boards	237 Coliseum Drive
	Macon, GA 31217 USA
Grimes CAD	PO Box 489
	Anderson, TX 77830 US
Hunter Contracting LLC	72 Wilson Rd. Ste E
	Eighty Four, PA 15330 US
Illinois Secretary of State	501 S. Second St., Rm. 351
	Springfield, IL 62756 US
Indiana Secretary of State	200 W Washington St #210
	Indianapolis, IN 46204 US
Internal Revenue Service	550 Main St # 10
	Cincinnati, OH 45202
Iowa Division of Labor	1000 East Grand Avenue
	Des Moines, IA 50319-0209 US
Iowa Secretary of State	321 E. 12th St.
	Des Moines, IA 50319 USA
Irrigo LLC	PO Box 1635
Iwa Cas and Sumply Of Trans	Ignacio, CO 81137
Iws Gas and Supply Of Texas	125 Thruway Park
It d Descertise One LLC	Broussard, LA 70518
Jbd Properties One LLC	PO Box 52870
Lanas Transport	Lafayette, LA 70505
Jones Transport	6184 Hwy 98 W, Ste 210
	Hattiesburg, MS 39402 US

Taxing Authority	Address
Judge of Probate Phenix	P.O. Box 700
	Phenix City, AL 36868 US
Kansas Department of Revenue	Kansas Income Tax PO Box 750260
L	Topeka, KS 66699-0260 US
Kentucky Department of Housing, Buildings and	500 Mero Street
Construction	Frankfort, KY 40601 USA
Kentucky Secretary of State	700 Capital Avenue Suite 152
	Frankfort, KY 40601 USA
Kentucky State Treasurer	500 Mero Street
	Frankfort, KY 40601 US
Kevin Cecil Sheriff of Marshall County	P. O. Box 648
, j	Moundsville, WV 26041 US
Komatsu Financial Limited Partnership	PO Box 99303
r and a star star star star star star star st	Chicago, IL 60693
La Plata County Treasurer	P. O. Box 912928
	Denver, CO 80291-2928 US
La Pryor Independent School District	311 East US Highway 57
	La Pryor, TX 78872
Larry Vincent, Cole County Collector	311 E. High Street - Room 100
	Jefferson City, MO 65101 US
Leopard 7404 LLC	11402 Gallant Ridge
	Houston, TX 77082 US
Louisiana Secretary of State	P.O. Box 94125
Louismin Scoroury of Suite	Baton Rouge, LA 70804 US
Louisiana State Licensing Board for Contractors	600 North Street
Louismin State Electioning Board for Contractors	Baton Rouge, LA 70802 US
Marsh USA Inc	PO Box 846015
	Dallas, TX 75284-6015
Maryland Assessment & Taxation Department	301 W. Preston St.
Wai yand Assessment & Taxaton Department	Baltimore, Maryland 21201-2395 USA
May L. Bender Newton Co Tax Assessor	PO Box 7
They E. Bender Tewton Co Tux Assessor	Decatur, MS 39327
Merchants Automotive Group Inc	PO Box 414438
inerenants rationistive Group ine	Boston, MA 02241-4438
Mercury Permits	112 E Houston St
Were dry r erninds	Tyler, TX 75702 US
Michigan Department of Licensing and	611 W. Ottawa P.O. Box 30004
Regulatory Affairs	Lansing, MS 48909 USA
Midland Central Appraisal District	PO Box 908002
Whitehand Central Appraisal District	Midland, TX 79708-0002 US
Minnesota Department of Revenue	600 Robert St N
	St Paul, MN 55101 US
Mississippi Board of Licensure for Professional	660 North Street Suite 400
Engineers and Surveyors	Jackson, MS 39202 USA
Mississippi Department of Revenue	PO Box 1033
mississippi Department of Revenue	Jackson, MS 39215-1033 US
Mississippi Department of Transportation	401 North West Street
mississippi Department of Italisportation	
	Jackson, MS 39201 USA

Taxing Authority	Address
Mississippi Secretary of State	125 S. Congress Street
	Jackson, MS 39201 USA
Mississippi State Board of Contractors	P.O. Box 320279
	Jackson, MS 39232 US
Missouri Dept of Revenue	Taxation Division PO Box 999
1	Jefferson City, MO 65108-0999 US
Mobile County License Commission	P.O. Box 161009
2	Mobile, AL 36616 US
Montana Dept of Labor Ind.	P.O. Box 8011
1	Helena, MT 59604-8011 US
Montana Secretary of State	Montana Capitol Building Rm 260
5	Helena, MT 59620-2801 USA
Montenegro Trucking LLC	6108 Little Joe Place NW
6 6	Albuquerque, NM 87120 US
Montgomery County MUD #67	PO Box 7829
	The Woodlands, TX 77387-7829 US
Montgomery County Tax Office	400 N. San Jacinto
	Conroe, TX 77301-2823 US
Motor Carriers Kentucky	200 Mero St
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Frankfort, KY 40601 US
National Licensing Consultants LLC	29157 Chapel Park Dr. Suite A
6	Wesley Chapel, FL 33543 US
Natrona County Treasurer	P. O. Box 2290
	Casper, WY 82602 US
Nevada Secretary of State	101 N Carson Street Suite 3
5	Carson City, NV 89701 US
Nevada State Contractors Board	2310 Corporate Circle, Suite 200
	Henderson, NV 89074 US
New Hampshire Secretary of State	State House, Room 204 107 North Main Street
1 5	Concord, NH 03301 USA
New Mexico Secretary of State	325 Don Gaspar, Suite 300
	Santa Fe, NM 87501 US
New Mexico Taxation & Revenue	Attn: Call Center Bureau PO Box 8485
	Albuquerque, NM 87198
New York Department of State	One Commerce Plaza 99 Washington Ave
*	Albany, NY 12231-0001
New York Dept Of Taxation & Finance	PO Box 4125
*	Binghamton, NY 13902-4125 US
NMBLPEPS	PO Box 25101
	Santa Fe, NM 87504 US
Norman S. Rash	396 Pvt. Rd. 5936
	Yantis, TX 75497
North Carolina Licensing Board for General	5400 Creedmoor Rd
Contractors	Raleigh, NC 27612 US
North Carolina Secretary of State	2 South Salisbury St.
	Raleigh, NC 27601-2903 USA
North Dakota Secretary of State	Raleigh, NC 27601-2903 USA600 E Boulevard Avenue Dept 108

Address
1929 N Washington St A-1
Bismarck, ND 58507 US
PO Box 4250
Utica, NY 13504-4250
P. O. Box 2810
Corpus Christi, TX 78403-2810 US
Taxpayer Services Division PO Box 182215
Columbus, OH 43218-2215 US
420 W Main St
Oklahoma City, OK 73102 US
2101 North Lincoln Blvd
Oklahoma City, OK 73105 USA
2501 N Lincoln Blvd
Oklahoma City, OK 73194 US
955 Center St Ne
Salem, OR 97301-2555 US
255 Capitol St. NE Suite 151
Salem, OR 97310 USA
PO Box 3337
Edinburg, TX 78540-3337 US
110 S. Sycamore St RM 211
Carthage, TX 75633 US
4455 Camp Bowie Blvd Suite 114 # 158
Ft Worth, TX 76119 US
315 W. 6th Suite 101
Stillwater, OK 74074 US
P.O. Box 12967
Austin, TX 78711-2957 US
PO Box 700
Pecos, TX 79772 US
One Capitol Hill
Providence, RI 02908 US
148 W River St 82 Smith St
Providence, RI 02904 US
P. O. Box G
Meeker, CO 81641 US
PO Box 4266
Corpus Christi, TX 78469 US
P. O. Box 1316
Murfreesboro, TN 37133-1316 US
2500 Eldo Road, Suite 1
Monroeville, PA 15146
P.O. Box 125
Columbia, SC 29214-0036 US
PO Box 75
Cleburne, TX 76033-0075 US
243 High St. Room 300 Tax Office

Taxing Authority	Address
Signature Financial	P.O. Box 5524
	Hicksville, NY 11802-5524 US
Smart Oilfield Services Inc	PO Box 3002
	Liberty, TX 77575 US
South Carolina Contractors Licensing Board	110 Centerview Dr.
C C	Columbia, SC 29210 USA
South Dakota Department of Transportation	5316 W 60th St
	Sioux Falls, SD 57107 US
South Dakota Secretary of State	500 East Capitol Avenue Ste 204
	Pierre, SD 57501-5070 USA
SOUTHERN UTE INDIAN TRIBE LANDS	PO BOX 737
DIVISION	IGNACIO, CO 81137 US
Southwest TAB & Commissioning LLC	9 NW 132nd St
	Oklahoma City, OK 73114 US
SPEED SHORE CORPPORATION	3330 SAM HOUSTON PKWY E.
	HOUSTON, TX 77047 US
St. Charles Parish	PO Box 302 15045 River Road
	Hahnville, LA 70057 USA
State of Arkansas	500 Woodlane Ave.
	Little Rock, AR 72201 US
State of Idaho	State Capitol PO Box 83720
	Boise, ID 83720 US
State of Maryland	200 Westgate Circle, Suite 402
	Annapolis, MD 21401 US
Stephens County Treasurer	101 South 11th Room 207
	Duncan, OK 73533 US
Steve Dupuis Equipment, Inc.	P.O. Box 388
	Port Neches, TX 77651 US
Summit Funding Group Inc	4680 Parkway Dr Ste 300
	Mason, OH 45040
Swagelok Austin	1017 Innovation Way
	Cedar Park, TX 78613
Sweetwater County Treasurer	80 West Flaming Gorge Way, #139
	Green River, WY 82935 US
Tarrant County Motor Vehicle	100 E. Weatherford
	Fort Worth, TX 76196 USA
Tennessee Board for Licensing Contractor	500 James Robertson Parkway
	Nashville, TN 37243-1150 US
Tennessee Department of Revenue	500 Deaderick St
	Nashville, TN 37242 US
Texas Board of Professional Engineers and Land	1917 S. Interstate 35
Surveyors	Austin, TX 78741 USA
Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts	PO Box 13528, Capitol Station
	Austin, TX 78711-3528 US
Texas Department of Licensing and Regulation	920 Colorado St
	Austin, TX 78701 US
Texas Department of Motor Vehicles	4000 Jackson Avenue
	Austin, TX 78731 USA

Taxing Authority	Address
Texas Department of Public Safety	5805 N Lamar Blvd
	Austin, TX 78752 US
Texas Department of Licensing & Regulation	P.O. Box 12157
	Austin, TX 78711 US
Texas Secretary of State	1019 Brazos St
	Austin, TX 78711 USA
The County of Leon, Texas	PO Box 37
	Centerville, TX 75833
The County of Wharton, Texas	308 E. Milam St.
	Wharton, TX 77488
TN Department of Commerce and Insurance	500 James Robertson Parkway – Davy Crock
*	Nashville, TN 37243 US
Town of Ignacio	540 Goddard Avenue
-	Ignacio, CO 81137 US
Travis A. Hulsey, Director	P.O. Box 12207
	Birmingham, AL 35202-2207 US
Uintah County Assessor	152 E. 100 N.
	Vernal, UT 84078 US
Union Pacific Railroad Company	1400 Douglas Street - MZ1690
	Omaha, NE 68179 US
Universal Corrosion Specialist	PO Box 1183
	Rosenberg, TX 77471 US
Utah Department of Commerce	P.O. Box 146741
	Salt Lake City, UT 84114-6741 US
Utah Department of Transportation	4501 South 2700 West
	Salt Lake City, UT 84114 USA 160 East 300 South 2nd Floor PO Box 146705
Utah Division of Corporations and Commercial Code	
Utah State Tax Commission	Salt Lake City, UT 84111 US 210 N 1950 West
Utan State Tax Commission	
Ute Indian Tribe Energy & Mineral Dept.	Salt Lake City, UT 84134 US 988 South 7500 East
Ote mulan The Energy & Milleral Dept.	Ft. Duchesne, UT 84026 US
Ute Indian Tribe Utero Commission	PO Box 400
ote metan Tribe Otero Commission	FT Duchesne, UT 84026 US
Vermont Secretary of State	128 State Street
vermont Secretary of State	Montpelier, VT 05633-1101 USA
Virginia Department of Professional and	9960 Maryland Drive Suite 400
Occupational Regulation	Richmond, VA 23233-1485 USA
Virginia State Corporation Commission	1300 E Main St
	Richmond, VA 23219 US
Washington Secretary of State	PO Box 40220
	Olympia, WA 98504-0220 USA
Weld County Treasurer	P. O. Box 458
	Greeley, CO 80632-0458 US
Wells Fargo Equipment Finance	NW - 8178 PO Box 1450
~	Minneapolis, MN 55485-8178
Wendy Burgess, Tax Assessor-Collector	PO Box 961018
	Fort Worth, TX 76161-0018 US

Taxing Authority	Address
West Virginia State Tax Department	1001 Lee St E
	Charleston, WV 25301 US
West Virginia Treasury	1900 Kanawha Boulevard Capitol Complex
	Building #1, Room E-145
	Charleston, WV 25305 USA
Wood Environment & Infrastructure Sol.	PO Box 74008618
	Chicago, IL 60674-8618
WV PE Board	300 Capitol Street, Suite 910
	Charleston, WV 25301 US
WWS LLC	307 E Center St
	Douglas, WY 82633
Wyoming Department of Revenue	122 W 25Th St, 3Rd Floor East
	Cheyenne, WY 82002-0110 US
Wyoming Department of Transportation	5300 Bishop Blvd.
	Cheyenne, WY 82009-3340 USA
Wyoming Secretary of State	122 West 25th Street Suite 100
	Cheyenne, WY 80002-0020 USA

# <u>Schedule C</u>

Debtor	Case Style and Number	Court	Nature of Action
Strike, LLC	Leonides Gonzalez v. Unknown Driver and Strike, LLC (Case No. 21-01-14678-ZCV)	293rd District Court Zavala County, TX	Civil Personal Injury
Crossfire, LLC	Joseph Montie v. Crossfire, LLC and Logan Goodrich (Case No. 2:19-cv-10455-GAD-EAS)	US District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan	Civil Wrongful Death
Crossfire, LLC	Jesse C. Finch v. Thomas Collins, Crossfire, LLC, and Crossfire Seeding (Case No. D-504-CV-2018-00957)	Fifth Judicial District Court of Chaves County, New Mexico	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Fredrick Robinson v. Oryx Midstream Services, LLC, Strike Force Midstream, LLC, Strike LLC, and Oryx Energy Company (Case No. DC-20-16068)	District Court Dallas County, Texas	Civil Personal Injury Property Damage
Strike, LLC	Tanner Prater and Jonathan Prater v. Strike, LLC (Case No. CIV-20-132-J)	US District Court Western District OK	Civil Discrimination
Strike, LLC	Jason Bynum v. Strike, LLC, STS Consulting Services LLC, Anadarko E&P Onshore LLC, Anadarko Petroleum Corporation, and Anadarko Lone Creek Gathering LLC (Case No. 19-05-22950-CVR)	143rd Judicial District Court of Reeves County, Texas	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Horse Head Holdings, LLC v. Magellan Pipeline Company, LP (Case No. 34872)	12th District Court of Grimes County, Texas	Civil Property Damage
Strike, LLC	Juan de Jesus Perez v. William Bynum and Strike, LLC (Case No. 2020-22728)	269th Court of Harris County, Texas	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Brenda Wozencraft, and Jeanne Haymes v. Neptali Puente and Strike, LLC (Case No. B-0206046)	District Court of Jefferson County, Texas, 60th Judicial District	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC v. BNP Petroleum Corporation (Case No. 09-20206)	US Bankruptcy Court - Southern District of TX	Bankruptcy Unsecured Claim
Strike, LLC	The County of Leon, Texas v. Strike, LLC (Case No. T-14-563)	278th District Court Leon County, TX	Civil Business Personal Property Tax
Strike, LLC	Strike LLC v. Turn Key Specialists (Case No. 2016 – 24439) (BK Case No. 18-33170)	295th District Court Harris County, TX	Civil Breach of Contract
		US Bankruptcy Court - Southern District of TX	Bankruptcy Unsecured Claim

Debtor	Case Style and Number	Court	Nature of Action
Strike, LLC	State of Goliad, Texas v. Strike, LLC (Case No. 18-04-0685-CV)	24th Judicial District Court of Goliad County, TX	Civil Business Personal Property Tax
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC v. ASI Aviation, LLC , Aircraft Charter & Management Services, LLC and Justin Smith (Case No. 201600825-7)	234th District Court Harris County, TX	Civil Breach of Contract
Crossfire, LLC	Crossfire, LLC v. Big Guns Petroleum, Inc., James Mann, and Belinda Juarez (Case No. 2017CI21045)	Judicial District Court Bexar County, Texas	Civil Breach of Contract
~ "			Bankruptcy Unsecured Claim
Strike, LLC	Jennifer Parker v. Strike, LLC (Case No. 18-10-13558)	284th Judicial District Court of Montgomery County, TX	Civil Employment
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC v. GW Ridge, LLC, Christopher G. Williams, and Justin Ballard (Case No. 4:20-cv-00712)	284th Judicial District Court of Montgomery County, TX	Civil Breach of Contract Interference Breach of Fiduciary Duty Aiding & Abetting Violation of Trade Secrets Act Conspiracy
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC v. Chemtex International Inc. (Case No. 17-12307)	US Bankruptcy Court - District of Delaware	Bankruptcy Unsecured claim
Strike, LLC	Dennis Berry v. Strike, LLC (Case No. 2019DCV-5171-B)	District Court of Nueces County, TX	Civil Breach of Contract
Strike, LLC	<ul> <li>FVL, LTD., et al. v. Strike, LLC, a/k/a Strike USA, Precision HDD LLC,</li> <li>Directional Service South, L.L.C., Kestrel Field Services, Inc., a/k/a Kestrel</li> <li>Engineering, and Keystone Engineering, Inc. (Case No. 2020V-0128)</li> </ul>	155th Judicial District Court of Austin County, Texas	Civil
Strike, LLC	Jeremy Hershey v. Tony Power, Customer Crane Rental, LLC, and Strike LLC (Case No. 21-1-00135)	284th Judicial Court of Montgomery County, Texas	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Lee Lopez and Sandra Diaz v. Strike, LLC and Dusty Ann Sparkman (Case No. 2020-21688)	55th Judicial District Court of Harris County, Texas	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Mears Group, Inc. v. Strike, LLC (Case No. 2021-03258)	215th District Court of Harris County	Civil Breach of Contract

Debtor	Case Style and Number	Court	Nature of Action
Delta Directional Drilling	City of Pass Christian, Mississippi v. Telepak Networks, Inc. d/b/a C Spire Business, Teklinks, Inc. d/b/a C Spire Business, Cellular South, Inc. a/b/a C Spire Business, and Delta Directional Drilling, LLC (Case No. CV A2401-2021-032)	Circuit Court of Harrison County, Mississippi, First Judicial District,	Civil Property Damage
Strike, LLC	Manuel Garza, Hilda Garza, Jose Arias, et al. v. Magellan Midstream Partners LP, Magellan Crude Oil Pipeline Company, LP, Magellan Pipeline GP, LLC, Centerpoint Energy Houston Electric, LLC, and Strike, LLC (Case No. 20215159-7)	District Court of Harris County, Texas	Civil Property Damage
Strike,	Donnie Murhpey v. Strike, LLC (Case	Southern District of	Civil
LLC Strike, LLC	No. 2:21-cv-00157) Ria Cudjoe v. Mauro v. Lopez and Christopher Lafleur (Case No: 21-C-05421-S5)	Texas, Corpus Christi State Court of Gwinnett County State of Georgia	Discrimination Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Caroline A Vansycyoc, Blaine Vansycoc, and Gabriel Morris and Reagan Brunner, by Their Next Friend and Guardian, Caroline A Vansycoc, (Case No. 21-C-51)	Circuit Court of Marshall County, West Virginia	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	John A. Stern and Debra A. Stern v. Lavaca Pipe Line Company and Strike, LLC (Case No. 114489-CV)	District Court of Brazoria County, Texas	Civil Property Damages
Strike, LLC	Damone N. Eddy, in his capacity as the Administrator and Personal Representative of the Estate of Stephanie N. Eddy and Allison M. Lippert v. Strike, LLC et al., (Cause No. 20-C-50)	Circuit Court of Monongalia County, West Virginia	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Billy Cleveland and Tammy Cleveland v. OEP Strike LLC, Pate Holding Company, LP, MillPoint Strike Splitter, LLC, Strike, LLC, Strike Capital, LLC, and Strike Investment, LLC (Case No: 21-CV-133- NWMD)	Circuit Court of Newton County, Mississippi	Civil Breach of Contract Wrongful Termination
Strike, LLC and Crossfire, LLC	Strike, LLC, and Crossfire, LLC v. Crossfire Aggregate Service LLC, and Ezra Lee (Case No. 2021-71776-7)	190th Judicial District Court of Harris County, Texas	Civil Breach of Contract
Strike, LLC	Magellan Midstream Partners, L.P., et al. v. Gullett & Associates, Inc., et al., (Case No. 2020-68052)	334th Judicial District, Harris County, Texas	Civil
Strike, LLC	Katie A. Sechrest and Corey Sechrest v. Strike LLC, and Travis Shane Gaines (Case No: 2021-7307)	Washington County Court of Common Pleas, Pennsylvania	Civil Personal Injuries

Debtor	Case Style and Number	Court	Nature of Action
Delta Directional Drilling, LLC	Bellsouth Telecommunications, LLC d/b/a AT&T Mississippi v. Delta Directional Drilling, LLC (Case No: 21-208)	County Court Of Yazoo County, Mississippi	Civil Property Damages
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC v. Sandy Creek Farms, Steve Barrington, et al., (Case No. CJ-2021-185)	District Court of Grady County	Civil Interference with Contract
Delta Directional Drilling, LLC	Keivonter Lewis v. Todd Wayne, Delta Directional Drilling LLC., John Doe 1-2, ABC Corp., and XYZ Corp. (Case No. 21A05439)	State Court of Dekalb County State of Georgia	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC	Alderick Edwards v. Strike, LLC and Enterprise Products Partners, L.P (Case No. 202208394-7)	In the District Court of Harris County, Texas	Civil Personal Injury
Strike, LLC Strike, LLC	In the Matter of Oranita Zamora (EEOC Charge No. 453-2018-01563) In the Matter of Tanner Prater (EEOC Charge No. 564-2020-00269)	US EEOC El Paso Area Office US EEOC Oklahoma City Area	Civil Employment Civil Employment
Strike, LLC	In the Matter of Jonathan Prater (EEOC Charge No. 564-2020-00270)	Office US EEOC Oklahoma City Area Office	Civil Employment
Strike, LLC	In the Matter of Donald Murphey (EEOC Charge No. 451-2020-02960)	US EEOC San Antonio Field Office	Civil Employment
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC d/b/a Pickett Systems v Linn Energy, LLC, et al. (Case No. 16-60040 (DRJ)	U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Texas	Bankruptcy Unsecured Claim
Delta Directional Drilling, LLC	Geico General Insurance Company v. Mack Locklear, et al. and Delta Directional Drilling, LLC (Case No. 2018- 0143749-CV)	Superior Court Division of Cobb County, Georgia	Civil Property Damage
Strike, LLC	Magellan Pipeline Company, L.P. and V- Tex Logistics LLC v. Strike, LLC and Berkley National Insurance Company (Case No. CJ-2020-01491)	District Court of Tulsa County, Oklahoma	Civil Breach of Contract Unjust Enrichment Breach of Duty of Good Faith
Strike, LLC	Strike, LLC v. Intertek Asset Integrity Management, Inc. (Case No. 202081003)	157th Judicial Court Harris County, Texas	Civil Breach of Contract Negligence
Strike, LLC	Katie A. Sechrist, and Corey Sechrist v. Strike LLC, and Travis Shane Gaines (Case No. 2021-7307)	Washington County Court of Common Pleas, Pennsylvania	Civil Personal Injury

Debtor	Case Style and Number	Court	Nature of Action
Strike,	Gerald A. Beecher, and Lucy Beecher v.	District Court of	Civil
LLC	Midship Pipeline Company, LLC,	Kingfisher County,	Property Damage
	Cheniere Energy, Inc., and Strike, LLC;	State of Oklahoma	
	(Case No. CJ-2021-46)		
Strike,	Reynaldo Guerrero v. Gelco Fleer Trust	United States District	Civil
LLC	(Case No. 4:2-cv-3977)	Court Southern District	Personal Injury
		of Texas, Houston	
		Division	

# Schedule D

The following is a non-exhaustive and non-exclusive list of potential defendants against whom the Debtors and the Liquidating Trust believe Preserved Estate Claims may exist and against whom the Liquidating Trust may bring Preserved Estate Claims (all of which, for the avoidance of doubt, are expressly reserved), including, but not limited to, any Preserved Estate Claim (a) based upon any theory of liability, recovery, or conduct described in the Preserved Estate Claims Schedule to which this **Schedule D** is attached, (b) based upon any contract or quasi-contract theory of liability or recovery, (c) based upon any tort theory of liability or recovery, including, without limitation, tortious interference with existing contracts, tortious interference with contractual or business relations, conversion, theft, embezzlement, conspiracy, unfair competition, misappropriation of trade secrets, self-dealing, fraud, negligence, gross negligence, willful misconduct, breach of warranty, misappropriation, or misrepresentation, (d) based upon any other legal or equitable theory of liability or recovery arising under federal, state, or other statutory or common law or otherwise, including, without limitation, breach of fiduciary duty, breach of the duty of care, breach of the duty of good faith and fair dealing, breach of the duty of loyalty, breach of the duty of candor, breach of the duty of oversight, or breach of any other duty, or aiding and abetting any such breaches of duty; (e) arising under sections 362, 510, 542, 543, 544 through 550, or 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, (f) for avoidance, fraudulent transfer, and similar Causes of Action pursuant state or federal statutes and common law, (g) for recharacterization, subordination, or disallowance of any Claim, or for setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, and (h) arising from or relating to the failure to properly oversee and govern the Debtors' operations and finances, operational mismanagement, expenditures of company funds for personal use (e.g., self-dealing, kickbacks, embezzlement), improper and excessive compensation, improper and excessive benefits, improper dealings with companies owned or controlled by the Debtors' former equity holders (direct or indirect), officers, directors, members, managers, employees or agents, financial and accounting mismanagement and/or impropriety, or violations of employment agreements, company agreements, or other company policies.

## **Categories of Defendants**

Except to the extent such Entity is a Released Party under the Plan or a Designated Party (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement), any and all (a) current and former equity holders (direct or indirect), officers, directors, members, managers, employees, independent contractors, or other agents of any Debtor or any Affiliate of any Debtor and any Affiliates of such Entities, (b) Entities that are current or former creditors of, or hold or held Claims against, any Debtor, (c) Entities that have furnished goods or services to, or conducted business with, any Debtor, (d) Entities that have received a transfer or payment from or on behalf of any Debtor, (e) any Entity in possession or control of any property of any Debtor, (f) Entities that owed a fiduciary duty or other duty to any Debtor, (g) Entities listed on any Debtor's Schedules, (h) Entities that are or were party to a contract or lease with any Debtor. (i) Entities identified or described in the Preserved Estate Claims Schedule to which this Schedule D is attached or in any other Schedule attached thereto, and (i) Entities against whom any Debtor has asserted a Cause of Action in any litigation, arbitration, or any other type of adversarial proceeding or dispute resolution proceeding, whether formal or informal or judicial or non-judicial, including, but not limited to, any proceeding identified in Schedule C hereof, and any Affiliates, directors, officers, managers, members, employees, or agents of such Entities.

#### **Individual Defendants**

A. Cole Pate Adam Pate Amy Harris Angela Goines Billy Cleveland Bradley Zieske Cameron Garcia Charles Fittz Circle C Properties of MS LLC Crossbridge, LLC Crossfire Aggregate Service, LLC Dewayne Fitzgerald Ezra Lee Frank Victor-McCawley Heavyquip Irrigo, LLC Isaiah Lee James Cherry John Boykin Julian Boykin Justin Heckt Kathryn Carlisle Kevin Pate Lee M. Gardner Lowenstein Sandler LLP LS Ropes LLC Megan Pate Melton Edwards Moises Garcia Mountain States Rental Pate Aviation, LLC Pate Brothers Land & Cattle LLC Pate Lodge LLC Quality Irrigation Solutions, LLC Reed Duvall Rhonda Sigman Richard Pate Ryne Niemiec Steve Pate Tabetha Lee Triton Environmental, LLC Twin Timbers LLC